POLYMORPHISM IN CHICKEN IMMUNE RESPONSE GENES AND RESISTANCE TO DISEASE

Except where reference is made on the work of others, the work described in this dissertation is my own or was done in collaboration with my advisory committee. This dissertation does not include proprietary or classified information.

Ann Marie O'Neill

Certificate of Approval:

Bernhard Kaltenboeck Professor Pathobiology

Sharon R. Roberts Associate Professor Biological Science Sandra J. Ewald, Chair Professor Pathobiology

Vicky L. van Santen Associate Professor Pathobiology

George T. Flowers Interim Dean Graduate School

POLYMORPHISM IN CHICKEN IMMUNE RESPONSE GENES AND RESISTANCE

TO DISEASE

Ann Marie O'Neill

A Dissertation

Submitted to

the Graduate Faculty of

Auburn University

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the

Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Auburn, Alabama December 17, 2007

POLYMORPHISM IN CHICKEN IMMUNE RESPONSE GENES AND RESISTANCE TO DISEASE

Ann Marie O'Neill

Permission is granted to Auburn University to make copies of this dissertation at its discretion, upon request of individuals of institutions and at their expense. The author reserves all publication rights.

Signature of Author

Date of Graduation

VITA

Ann Marie O'Neill, daughter of Francis Crawford and Mary Crawford, was born in Belfast, Ireland on September 11th 1967. She graduated from the University of Ulster in 1989 and pursued a career in Human Resource management until 1997, when she moved with her family to Australia. She graduated from Edith Cowan University in Perth, Western Australia with a Bachelor of Science in Human Biology in 2003. She was granted a Cellular and Molecular Biology fellowship at Auburn University in fall 2003. In fall 2004 she joined the Department of Pathobiology as a graduate research assistant. She is married to Martin O'Neill and they have four children Conor, Eoghan, Sorcha and Ruarc.

DISSERTATION ABSTRACT

POLYMORPHISM IN CHICKEN IMMUNE RESPONSE GENES AND RESISTANCE TO DISEASE

Ann Marie O'Neill

Doctor of Philosophy, December 17, 2007 (B.Sc. Edith Cowan University, Australia, 2002)

137 Typed Pages

Directed by Sandra J. Ewald

Genetic resistance to a number of viral pathogens has been linked to polymorphisms in genes of the immune system. Among these are the genes of the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) and those induced by the type I interferons (IFN). The chicken MHC contains two classical loci, *BF1* and *BF2*, with *BF2* reported as the dominantly expressed gene that functions to present antigen to cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL). The BF1 molecule has recently been shown to function as negative regulator of Natural Killer (NK)-like cells.

In mammals, the level of expression of MHC molecules influences their function. Furthermore selective pressures exerted by pathogens are thought to drive diversification of MHC expression. Little is known in chickens about the effects of allelic differences among BF1 molecules on expression or in regulatory elements that control transcription. The first two objectives during this investigation were to quantify the level of expression of the two alleles of the MHC class I in the chicken in several haplotypes and then to attempt to provide a molecular explanation for the differences in expression by sequencing of the promoter and signal peptide regions and also to sequence the entire gene of one BF1 allele with very low transcript levels.

This study confirmed by quantitative reverse transcription PCR the lower level of expression of *BF1* relative to the *BF2* gene. In addition, nucleotide sequences were obtained that showed extensive polymorphism in promoter regions between alleles with conservation in identified regulatory elements. One BF1 allele had very low transcript abundance, presumably caused by a mutation that abolished a 3' splice site in intron 7.

Interferon induced antiviral activity is an important line of defense against viral pathogens. Among the genes induced by interferon, the GTPase Mx is one of the best characterized in mammals, and polymorphism at residue 631 determines antiviral activity in chickens. The role of chicken Mx has been assessed against vesicular stomatitis virus and influenza virus in transfection experiments. However, the role of chicken Mx against infectious bursal disease virus, an important pathogen of chicken, has not been examined. In the third part of this investigation the antiviral activity of interferon and the IFN-induced protein Mx were examined against infectious bursal disease virus in cell cultures differing in Mx genotype. This study confirmed that IFN has antiviral activity against IBDV infection in this system in a dose dependent manner. Collectively, the results presented in this dissertation may contribute to understanding the immune mechanisms involved in response to disease and genetic factors that determine susceptibility or resistance.

vi

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my major advisor, Dr Sandra Ewald for her guidance and support through my graduate studies as well as other members of the advisory committee, Dr Vicky van Santen, Dr Bernhard Kaltenboeck and Dr Sharon Roberts.

I would also like to thank Dr Emily Livant and Dr Milla Kaltenboeck for their contributions to this work, for their assistance in the laboratory and support during this time.

Finally, I would like to thank my family, especially my husband Martin and children Conor, Eoghan, Sorcha and Ruarc for their encouragement and support during this process.

Style manual or journal used:

Immunogenetics

Computer software used:

Microsoft Word, GraphPad Prism 2.01

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	
LIST OF FIGURES	xii
I. INTRODUCTION	1
II. LITERATURE REVIEW	3
Major Histocompatibility Complex	3
Regulation of MHC I expression	6
Chicken MHC	8
MHC and Disease Resistance	10
NK Cells	16
NK Cell Receptors	17
Interferon Induced Immunity	20
Pattern Recognition Receptors	21
Interferon Expression	25
Mediators of the Type IFN-induced antiviral state	27
Infectious Bursal Disease Virus	30
Infectious Bursal Disease and Mx	33
Statement of Research Objectives	34
III. THE CHICKEN BF1 (CLASSICAL MHC CLASS 1) GENE SHOWS	
EVIDENCE OF SELECTION IN PROMOTER AND SIGNAL	
PEPTIDE REGIONS AS WELL AS THE MATURE PROTEIN	
CODING EXONS	36
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	41
Results	50
Discussion	63
IV. INTERFERON- α INDUCED INHIBITION OF INFECTIOUS	
BURSAL DISEASE VIRUS IN CHICKEN EMBRYO FIBROBLAST	
CULTURES DIFFERING IN MX GENOTYPE	69
Abstract	69
Introduction	70

Materials and Methods	74
Results	
Discussion	
V. CONCLUSION	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Primers for Amplifying <i>BF1</i> , <i>BF2</i> and β -actin from cDNA for Quantitative PCR	44
Table 2.	Probes for Detecting <i>BF1</i> , <i>BF2</i> and β -actin Amplicons in Quantitative PCR	44
Table 3.	LightCycler Protocol for Quantitative PCR Analysis of <i>BF1</i> and <i>BF2</i> Alleles	45
Table 4.	Primers for Amplifying and Sequencing Promoter/Enhancer A Region of <i>BF1</i> Alleles	47
Table 5.	Primers for Amplifying and Sequencing Exon 2 to 3'UTR of <i>BF1</i> Alleles	49
Table 6.	Efficiencies of BF1 and BF2 Reactions	50

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Map of the chicken MHC on chicken chromosome 16 (From Miller et al, 2004)	9
Figure 2.	Location of (1) amplification and (2) sequencing primers for determining nucleotide sequence of the Enhancer A, promoter and signal peptide regions of <i>BF1</i> alleles	46
Figure 3.	Location of amplification and sequencing primers used for determining nucleotide sequence of <i>BF1</i> alleles from exon 2 to the 3'untranslated region	48
Figure 4.	RT quantitative PCR of RNA from peripheral blood lymphocytes of various MHC haplotypes	51
Figure 5.	Alignment of promoter region sequences	52
Figure 6.	Diagrammatic representation of BF1 "haplotypes" consisting of various promoter lineages, signal peptide alleles, and α1 domain sequences	56
Figure 7.	Phylogenetic analysis of BF1 exon 2 sequences	58
Figure 8.	Alignment illustrating predicted signal peptide-coding sequences of <i>BF1</i> alleles	61
Figure 9.	Location of putative inactivating mutations in <i>BF1*C7</i> nucleotide sequence	62
Figure 10	. Mx PCR RFLP bands visualized on 2.5% agarose gel	76
Figure 11	. Time course of cell viability for determination of IBDV stock titer	78
Figure 12	A representative example of comparison of cell death between 1x and 2x IFN treated cells infected with IBDV	80

Figure 13.	Comparison of virus yields from supernatants collected from IFN α treated <i>Mx</i> Asn631/Ser631 or <i>Mx</i> Ser631/Ser631 CEFs 4 days	
	post-infection	81
Figure 14.	Mx genotype effect on reduction in virus yield following IFN α	
	treatment	82

I. INTRODUCTION

Innate immunity is the first line of defense in response to viral infections. It is characterized by a non-specific rapid response that is short-lived. This response is induced by the recognition of virally derived components by pattern recognition receptors on host cells. This leads to the release of interferon (IFN), expression of IFN-stimulated genes (ISGs) and establishment of the antiviral state in host cells (Medhovitz and Janeway 2000).

The major histocompatibility complex (MHC) is a cluster of genes that encodes proteins that are mainly associated with both innate and adaptive immune responses and regulation. Among these are membrane glycoproteins that present pathogen derived peptides to effector cells of the immune system. The MHC of chickens is smaller and more compact than its mammalian counterpart. One of the most striking features of the chicken MHC is the influence it has on disease susceptibility, in particular to Marek's disease virus and Rous sarcoma virus (Bacon 1987; Briles et al. 1983; Brown et al. 1984). This region in the chicken, in comparison to mammals, is small and compact with two closely linked class I loci, *BF1* and *BF2*. While it is well documented that BF2 functions to present antigen to cytolytic T lymphocytes (CTL) in an MHC restricted manner, the function of BF1 was unknown until recently. Because the BFI molecule resembles the human HLA- C in terms of level of expression and patterns of polymorphism it was hypothesized that it may function as a negative regulator of natural killer (NK) cells

(Livant et al. 2004). Indeed, unpublished experiments by collaborators demonstrated that while BF1 is not involved in presentation to CTL, expression of BF1 molecules on target cells inhibits NK-like killing.

In addition to the genes of the MHC, other genetic regions are involved in determining host response to pathogens, in particular, those ISGs that encode proteins involved in establishing the antiviral state. Among the ISGs, one of the best characterized is the GTPase-encoding *Mx* gene. The Mx protein has been shown to exhibit antiviral activity in humans, mice and fish. Two functionally different alleles have been reported in the chicken, with the *Mx*Asn631 allele showing antiviral activity against both influenza virus and vesicular stomatitis virus in transfection experiments whereas *Mx* Ser631 lacks antiviral activity (Ko et al. 2002, 2004b). However to date the chicken *Mx* Asn631 and Ser631 alleles have not been evaluated for antiviral activity against infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV), an important virus of poultry.

In light of the functional specialization of *BF1* and *BF2* genes, these studies evaluate five MHC haplotypes for the level of class I gene expression using quantitative PCR. In order to investigate molecular reasons for differential expression, nucleotide sequences of nine different *BF1* alleles were obtained and comparison made with known transcription regulatory regions in the 5' upstream region of mammalian MHC class I, and also between haplotypes, through the entire gene into the 3'UTR. Finally, chicken IFN α , and the two alleles of the IFN-induced chicken *Mx*, were examined for differential antiviral effects following IBDV infection in cell culture.

2

II. LITERATURE REVIEW

Major Histocompatibility Complex

A cluster of genes on human chromosome 6 and mouse chromosome 7 encodes the major histocompatibility proteins. This cluster of genes is therefore called the major histocompatibility complex (MHC). The MHC was first described in mice (*H-2* complex) and later in humans, the human leukocyte antigen (*HLA*) system, as a result of transplantation experiments (Kelley et al. 2005). In the chicken these genes were originally identified as a blood group antigen system (Briles et al. 1950). Genes encoded by the MHC are mainly associated with immune response and regulation (Knapp 2005). In the mammal, the MHC is divided into three regions, MHC class I, MHC class II and MHC class III. MHC class I proteins present intracellularly derived peptides to CD8+ T cells and are ligands for natural killer (NK) cells (Williams et al. 2002) while MHC class II proteins present exogenously derived peptide to CD4+ T cells (Villadangos 2001). The MHC III region separates the MHC I and MHC II regions and contains a heterogeneous array of genes that have roles in both the innate and adaptive immune response; however the function of many genes in this region have still not been defined (Xie et al. 2003). One of the hallmarks of the MHC is its extreme polymorphism, in particular in the MHC class I and II genes. It is speculated that selection for resistance to pathogens has been the impetus behind this variety as most of the variation is associated with peptide binding (Trowsdale and Parham 2004).

MHC class I molecules are constitutively expressed on almost all nucleated cells with levels of expression varying by cell type; immune cells have the highest level of expression while expression is lowest in neural and germline cells (Daar et al. 1984; Le Boutellier 1994; Singer and Maguire 1990). MHC class I genes can be divided into classical and non-classical. The classical MHC class I proteins in mammals have 2 major functions : to bind intracellularly-derived antigenic peptides, such as viral, and present them to CD8+ T cells in an MHC-restricted manner thus inducing an adaptive immune response (Germain and Margulies 1993), and to function as regulators of the innate immune response in that they are ligands for killer inhibitory receptors (KIR) on natural killer (NK) cells (reviewed in Lanier 1998).

The MHC class I molecule is a heterodimer and consists of a polymorphic heavy chain that comprises a cytoplasmic domain, a transmembrane region and 3 extracellular domains, $\alpha 1$, $\alpha 2$ and $\alpha 3$, and a $\beta 2$ microglobin – a conserved protein that facilitates the cell surface expression of the molecule; it is not encoded in the MHC (Grey et al. 1973; Orr et al. 1979; Peterson et al. 1974). The peptide binding groove is made by pockets in the $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ domains of the heavy chain and this area is highly polymorphic mainly as a result of multiple single residue substitutions, with many alleles at each locus (Bjorkman and Parham 1990; Le Boutellier 1994; Parham 1994). Each protein is capable of binding a wide repertoire of related antigenic peptides, thus conferring diversity in antigen presentation to CTLs (Lawlor et al. 1990). In humans, there are three classical MHC class I loci, *HLA-A*, *B* and *C*. HLA-A and B are the main molecules that are involved in inducing a CTL response whereas HLA-C is important in modulating the innate response and NK cells (Cohen et al. 1999; Littaua et al. 1991; Ljunggren and Kärre 1990).

Overall, *HLA-A* and *HLA-B* alleles are more polymorphic than *HLA-C*. Additionally, a number of conserved residues are present in the α 1 helix of HLA-C that are highly variable among HLA-A and HLA-B (Zemmour and Parham 1992); these conserved residues are contacts interacting with inhibitory receptors on NK cells (reviewed in Vilches and Parham 2002).

MHC class I molecules form complexes with endogenously derived peptides and are expressed on the cell surface. MHC class I molecules are assembled in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and antigenic peptides are delivered to the ER from the cytoplasm by TAP (transporter associated with antigen processing) and loaded onto the empty MHC class I molecules (Heemels and Ploegh 1995). These peptides are generated by the actions of proteasomes that cleave proteins targeted for degradation via the ubiquitination pathway into peptides suitable to fit the peptide binding groove (Rock and Goldberg 1999). Following this cleavage, the peptides bind TAP and are transported across the lumen of the ER and loaded onto the MHC (Androlewicz et al. 1993). These loaded peptides are further cleaved before they reach the cell surface to ensure high affinity complexes for T-cell receptor (TCR) engagement (reviewed in Williams et al. 2002).

MHC class II glycoproteins, on the other hand, are expressed on the surface of cells of the immune system, for example B lymphocytes, dendritic cells and macrophages Steimle et al. 1994). Structurally, the MHC class II molecule comprises two transmembrane chains, α and β , both encoded in the MHC locus. The peptide binding groove is formed by the α 1 and β 1 domains, this region displaying high polymorphism (Fremont et al. 1996; Parnes 1989). MHC class II molecules function to present peptide

derived from exogenously synthesized proteins to CD4 helper T cells (Parnes 1989; Teh et al. 1988). These peptides vary in length but generally are 13-17 amino acids long (Lippolis et al. 2002).

Regulation of MHC I expression

Expression of MHC class I is mainly transcriptionally regulated, in part by *cis*acting sequences in the promoter region of the gene that interact with *trans*-acting factors (Gobin et al.1997). The Enhancer A region is a conserved sequence in the upstream region of the *MHC I* gene and it refers to 2 NF κ B binding sites, NF κ B2 and NF κ B1 (Burke et al. 1989; Kimura et al. 1985). Enhancer A controls transcription of the class I gene by interaction with nuclear proteins from the NF κ B/Rel family (Burke et al. 1989; Gobin et al. 1998). The NF κ B binding motif GGGGATTCCCC is highly conserved and the dyad symmetry of this element is critical to NF κ B binding (Mansky et al. 1994). In particular, this element is most conserved in both *HLA-A* and *HLA-B*, such that NF κ B mediated activation of classical MHC class I is restricted to these loci (Cereb et al. 1994; Gobin et al. 1998). However, lack of symmetry in the NF κ B1 site of *HLA-B* requires binding of other transcription factors to this site (Gobin et al. 1998). CREB/ATF, AP-1 and SP-1 have all been described as binding here (reviewed in Singer and Howcroft 2003).

Expression of MHC class I genes is also under the control of Type I and Type II interferons (IFNs) (Johnson and Pober 1994). This is mediated by the interferon stimulated response element (ISRE), a DNA sequence located downstream of Enhancer A that binds members of the IFN regulatory factor (IRF) family, specifically IRF1, IRF2 and IRF3 (Singer and Maguire 1990). These proteins are induced by the IFN stimulated gene factor (ISGF)3 complex following activation by pathogens (Chang et al. 1992; Harada et al. 1989).

A number of other short sequences, homologous to other regulatory elements, are also present in the promoter of the MHC class I gene. The SXY regulatory module is present in the MHC class I gene and was first described in the promoter of MHC class II genes. It comprises 4 elements: the S box, the X1 box, the X2 or cAMP response element (CRE) and the Y box /Enhancer B (van den Elsen et al. 1998). This module is bound by a multi-protein complex comprising regulatory factor X (RFX), CRE binding protein (CREB)/activating transcription factor (ATF), nuclear factor Y (NFY) and class II transactivator (CIITA) (Gobin et al. 2001). As with the majority of eukaryotic genes that are transcribed by RNA polymerase II, the common promoter elements of the TATA box and the CCAAT box have also been described in MHC class I genes (Singer and Maguire 1990).

Cell surface expression of HLA-C is approximately one-third to one-tenth that of *HLA-A* or *HLA-B* (McCutcheon et al. 1995). This reduced expression may be explained in part by the difference in transcriptional regulation and lack of NF κ B binding sites in Enhancer A of *HLA-C* (Gobin 1998). Other possible explanations for this reduced expression include the high turnover of HLA-C mRNA (McCutcheon et al. 1995; Zemmour and Parham 1992) or, at the protein level, prolonged interaction with TAP due to the restricted peptide binding ability (Neisig et al. 1998).

7

Chicken MHC

The chicken MHC, called the *B* complex, was originally described as a system controlling blood group antigens (Briles et al. 1950). Hemagglutination assays were used to define haplotypes serologically and these were numbered consecutively from B1 to B27 (Briles and Briles 1982). The classical MHC complex (*B* region) in chickens is simple and compact, with 19 genes in approximately 92 kb (Kaufman et al. 1999). It can be subdivided into three regions: B-F, B-LB and B-G, with the B-F and B-LB regions corresponding to MHC class I and MHC class II respectively (Guillemot et al. 1988; Pink et al. 1977) (Figure 1). In particular, the *B-F/B-L* region is remarkably compact, with eleven genes in 44 kb with an average size of 1.3 kb (Kaufman 2000). This region contains no repetitive elements, gene fragments or pseudogenes and distances between adjacent genes are short; thus recombination between the *B*-*F* and *B*-*L* regions is extremely rare, with no recombination events having been observed in over 6000 experimental matings (Skjødt et al. 1985); consequently alleles at these loci are inherited together resulting in stable and distinct MHC haplotypes (Briles and Briles 1982; Hala et al. 1981a, b).

The gene content and organization of the chicken MHC differs from its mammalian counterparts. A number of mammalian orthologues that are also on the mammalian MHC are located in this region, including classical class I and class IIB genes close together on the locus, *TAP*, *DMa*, *DMβ*, *RING3*, *histone H3*, *leu-tRNA* and *tapasin* (Kaufman et al. 1999b). However, unlike the mammalian MHC there are no classical class IIa genes, no *LMP* genes and the class III region has only one gene, *C4* (Kaufman et al. 1999b). There are also genes present that would not be expected to be there, as they are not present on the mammalian MHC, including a c type lectin and a putative NK receptor gene. Additionally, this region also contains genes for which no mammalian equivalent has been identified (Kaufman et al. 1999b).



Figure 1. Map of the chicken MHC on chicken chromosome 16. (From Miller et al. 2004)

The B complex encodes two genes that are homologous to mammalian MHC Class I genes, *BF1* and *BF2*. These genes flank the two *TAP* genes and lie in opposite transcriptional orientation (Kaufman 1999b) (Figure 1). Structurally, the BF molecules are predicted to resemble MHC class I with most of the polymorphic residues located in the in the α 1 and α 2 domains (Hunt and Fulton 1998).

Like their mammalian counterparts, expression of chicken MHC class I and MHC class II molecules is controlled primarily at the transcriptional level. A number of conserved sequences and putative regulatory elements have been reported in the *BF2*

allele of the B12 haplotype (Kroemer et al. 1990). These include Enhancer A regions, and ISRE, X1 Box, CRE, Y Box and CCAAT Box. No TATA box was identified but rather an SP1 binding where the TATA box would be predicted to be, based on the situation in humans and mice (Briggs et al. 1986). However, one porcine MHC molecule is expressed despite the lack of a TATA box in the promoter region, so it is likely that it is not required (Ehrlich et al. 1987; Singer and Maguire 1990). Of these elements, to date only the ISRE has been studied with regard to function in chickens and was shown to activate transcription *in vitro* in response to chicken IFN (Zöller et al. 1992).

BF2 are the dominantly expressed class I molecules and present antigen to CTL in an MHC-restricted manner (Fulton et al. 1995; Omar et al. 1998; Thacker et al. 1995). BF1 molecules are expressed at a lower level than BF2 and some haplotypes lack expression entirely having only one intact MHC class I locus, *BF2* (Kaufman et al. 1999a). The function of BF1 has only recently been elucidated; it has been shown to be incapable of presenting viral antigen to CD8+ T cells, but it does prevent NK–like killing when expressed on the surface of target cells (Hunt et al. unpublished).

MHC and Disease Resistance

One of the most striking characteristics of the chicken *B* complex is the influence it has on disease resistance or susceptibility in chickens, the two best documented examples being Rous Sarcoma Virus (RSV) and Marek's Disease virus (MDV) (Bacon 1987; Briles et al. 1983; Brown et al. 1984). MDV is a herpesvirus with a large genome that encodes around eighty proteins. Disease progression following infection is long, eventually leading to lethal T cell tumors (Witter and Schat 2003). MDV is the most prominent of the naturally occurring avian diseases for which MHC-associated influence has been described; indeed, across any species it represents the strongest association between MHC and disease resistance (Plachy et al. 1992). Several MHC genes are candidates for mediating susceptibility or resistance to MDV due to their known roles in immune responses. The identity of the MHC gene(s) involved in determining resistance or susceptibility are not known; however cell mediated immune responses are important in genetic resistance to MDV, with both NK cells (Garcia-Comacho et al. 2003) and CTLs (Markowski-Grimsrud and Schat 2002) having been proposed as mediators. Among MHC haplotypes, B21 is the most resistant to MDV infection, while B2, B6 and B14 are moderately resistant with B19 being most susceptible (Bacon 1987). RSV is a small retrovirus with four genes that causes rapidly developing tumors in infected chickens that progress in some haplotypes but regress in others, with MHC being a major determinant for regression (Collins et al. 1977; Plachy et al. 1992; Svoboda et al. 1992). The B12 haplotype shows regression of the tumors while in the B4 and B15 these tumors progress (Cutting et al. 1981; Plachy and Vilhelmova 1984).

A number of hypotheses exist in an attempt to explain the control of susceptibility or resistance to disease exerted by the MHC. First, the peptide binding motifs of the BF2 molecule, that is the predominantly expressed MHC class I in the chicken, may ultimately determine whether or not a strong CTL response is made towards the pathogen. Second, the low level of MHC class I expression in some haplotypes may reduce the threshold of activation of NK cells. Third, the BF1 molecule may function as a negative inhibitor of NK cells and fourthly, other genes encoded in the chicken MHC

11

that resemble those for NK regulators in mammals may be important in resistance or susceptibility.

Cytotoxic T lymphocytes, which are CD8+, target virally infected cells that display antigen via the MHC class I molecule in an MHC restricted manner (Marrack and Kappler 1987) and CD8+ Tcell-mediated killing of target cells has been demonstrated in chickens (MacCubbin et al. 1986; Weinstock et al. 1989). Of the chicken MHC class I molecules, the BF2 molecule is the most highly expressed and has been shown to present peptide to CTLs in an MHC-restricted manner (Fulton et al. 1995; Omar et al. 1998). Schat and co-workers have developed a system utilizing transformed cell lines expressing MDV genes that has been used in assays to ascertain CTL involvement in MDV resistance (Omar and Schat 1996; Schat and Xing 2000); they have shown that CD8+ cells are involved in MDV resistance, with B19 (susceptible) chickens having a reduced response to cells expressing ICP4, an MDV-encoded protein, compared to the B21 (resistant) chickens (Markowski-Grimsrud and Schat 2002). The "minimum essential MHC" hypothesis proposed by Kaufman and co-workers (1995) attempts to explain MHC-controlled disease resistance in terms of the BF2 molecule and peptide binding specificity. In mammals, the redundancy of the MHC confers more or less equal protection against pathogens across haplotypes. However, the small compact MHC of the chicken and the dominant expression of a single MHC class I molecule (BF2) results in differential susceptibility to pathogens among haplotypes so that no single haplotype responds optimally to all diseases (Kaufman 2000). This was illustrated with RSV, where it was shown that the binding motifs of the single, dominantly expressed MHC class I molecule can determine resistance or susceptibility to disease (Hoffman et al.

12

2003). It has been shown by peptide binding assays that the susceptible B4 haplotype is incapable of presenting viral peptide to CD8+ T cells via the MHC class I molecule. Therefore no T cell response is elicited whereas a response is elicited in the resistant *B*12 haplotype, which can bind several RSV peptides (Hofmann et al. 2003). Consequently, it has been proposed by Kaufman that MHC-associated disease susceptibility to viruses with small genomes may be due to the inability of some *BF* alleles to present viral antigen to CD8+ T cells.

The MHC-mediated control of MDV may be due to increased activity of NK cells (Kaufman et al. 1995). In mammals, NK cells are important in the control of viral infections and their activity is regulated by both inhibitory and activating receptors (reviewed in French and Yokoyama 2003). The importance of the role of NK cells is reinforced by the viral mechanisms that have evolved to evade NK-mediated killing with some herpesviruses encoding MHC class I mimics (reviewed in French and Yokoyama 2003). Mammalian NK cells are inhibited by cell surface MHC class I molecules (Moretta et al. 2002); loss of cell surface MHC in virally infected cells is common and releases NK cells from inhibition (reviewed in French and Yokoyama 2003).

Cells that functionally and phenotypically resemble mammalian NK cells have been described in the chicken (Chai and Lillehoj 1988; Göbel et al. 1994; 2001; Sharma and Okazaki 1981). Therefore, the low expression of cell surface MHC class I molecules in the MDV resistant *B*21 haplotype is theorized to reduce inhibition and allow for easier activation of NK cells (Kaufman et al. 1995). Furthermore, *B*21 chickens, which are genetically resistant to MDV, show increased levels of NK-like cells in the spleen following infection, while in the susceptible *B*19 haplotype there is a decrease in NK-like activity (Garcia-Comacho et al. 2003; Sharma 1981). Antibody staining and flow cytometry were used to determine the cell surface expression of MHC class I molecules on chicken cells of various MHC haplotypes. What emerged was that the pattern of cell surface expression of MHC class I molecules correlated inversely to disease resistance – the resistant *B*21 haplotype has low levels of cell surface expression, with susceptible *B*19 having the highest level (Kaufman and Salmonsen 1997). This reduced level of expression in *B*21 cells is not due to transcription, translation or association with β 2 microglobulin but is likely to be related to mechanisms that facilitate transport to the cell surface (Kaufman et al. 1999a, b).

Other genes encoded in the MHC may also be important in regulating NK killing; and the BF1 molecule was hypothesized to be inhibitory to NK cell killing (Livant et al. 2004). The HLA-C molecule is an important inhibitory ligand for KIR on human NK cells (Cohen et al. 1999). The structure of the BF1 molecule resembles that of HLA-C in a number of ways. Overall, *BF1* sequences are less polymorphic than *BF2* (Livant et al. 2004); similarly *HLA-C* is less polymorphic than either *HLA-A* or *HLA-B* (Parham et al. 1995). The C terminus of the helix of the α 1 domain of the BF1 sequence is also less polymorphic in that it displays high conservation with a number of conserved residues that are highly variable in the BF2. These residues tend to be located in regions that are predicted to interact with either antigenic peptide or the TCR (Livant et al. 2004). Again, similar comparisons can be made between HLA-A, HLA-B and HLA-C with the latter having conserved residues in the α 1 helix region (Parham et al. 1995) that interact with inhibitory NK receptors (reviewed in Lanier 2005). Therefore, based on level of expression, available functional data and patterns of polymorphism it has been proposed that the BF1 molecule may interact with killer inhibitory receptors (KIR) on NK cells to negatively regulate activity (Ewald and Livant 2004). Recent experiments by collaborators (Hunt and Miller) demonstrated that BF1 expression by target cells strongly inhibits killing by chicken NK-like cells (manuscript in preparation).

Additionally, a number of other genes in the chicken MHC have been characterized and have homology with mammalian C-type lectin NK receptors, namely the *B-lec* and *B-NK* genes (Rogers et al. 2005; Shiina et al. 2007). In mammals, C-type lectin proteins have a number of regulatory functions in the immune response (Weis et al. 1998). Some of these proteins form NK surface receptors that bind MHC class I molecules and either activate or inhibit NK killing (reviewed in Lanier 1998). However, in mammals these proteins are not encoded in the MHC, but on a region termed the NK complex (NKC) (Yokoyama and Seaman 1993). Although the ligands in chickens for Blec and B-NK are not known, it is predicted that B-lec may function as activator of NK cells and B-NK as an inhibitory receptor (Rogers et al. 2005). Because they may function to regulate NK cells, B-lec and B-NK are also candidates for conferring resistance to MDV.

However, it must be pointed out that it is known that other genetic regions that lie outside the MHC are also involved in determining resistance or susceptibility to MDV, and other pathogens, in the chicken (Bumstead 1998; Yonash et al. 1999; Zhu et al. 2003). Genetic mapping studies in lines 6_1 and 7_2 , which have the same MHC haplotype but differ in susceptibility to MDV, have revealed that resistance or susceptibility may be linked to a region in the chicken chromosome that is syntenic with that in mammals that contains the NK complex (Bumstead 1998).

15

NK cells

NK cells function to remove intracellular pathogens from the body without prior sensitization. They are part of the innate immune response and are important in the early stage of infection (0-5 days), prior to the mobilization of adaptive immunity (reviewed in Backstrom et al. 2004; French and Yokoyama 2003). NK cells are lymphoid cells that are derived from the pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells and develop outside the thymus. The effector functions of NK cells are important in defense against intracellular bacteria, parasites and certain viruses. In addition, activated NK cells have recently been implicated as providing a link between the innate and adaptive immune response, as activated cells produce cytokines such as IFNy, tumour necrosis factor and macrophage inflammatory proteins 1a and 1b, (Backstrom et al. 2004; Shi et al. 2001). A number of inhibitory and activation receptors have been identified on the surface of NK cells, and the interplay of signals from both is important in the activity of NK cells (Byron 1997). Some of the inhibitory receptors are specific for MHC class I molecules on target cells, and those target cells that lack the MHC class I surface molecule, especially virally infected cells, are killed by NK cells (Lanier 1998). The MHC class I molecule is expressed on the surface of most healthy cells, however it is downregulated following viral infection or transformation of the cell (Byron 1997).

Activated NK cells function to lyse infected cells through NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity (Backstrom et al. 2004; Lanier 1998). This requires that the NK cell come into contact with the target cell to facilitate the formation of an immunological synapse (Davis 2002; Kunz and Held 2001). This allows the performs in the NK cells to generate pores in the target cell through which the NK granzymes can be introduced, leading to

apoptosis in the target cell (Backstrom et al. 2004; Byron 1997). In addition, a further function that has been identified for NK cells is the activation of macrophages to kill phagocytosed microbes and this is achieved by the secretion of IFNγ (Lanier 1998).

NK cell receptors

To date, two categories of receptors that modulate NK cell activity have been identified: the immunoglobin (Ig) superfamily and C-type lectin family. The Ig superfamily contains the killer immunoglobin like receptors (KIR) and the leukocyte immunoglobin like receptors (LILR), both multigene families. In humans, the *KIR* and *LILR* genes are encoded by a region named the leukocyte receptor complex (LRC), located on chromosome 19q13.4 (Wilson et al. 2000). The C-type lectin family includes the human and mouse CD94/NKG2 receptors and mouse Ly49 (Backstrom 2004; Lanier 1998). There is no rodent *KIR* - in mouse, the Ly-49 family is the major family of NK receptors specific for MHC class I molecules. Similar to *KIR*, they are encoded by a small family of polymorphic genes and have inhibitory and activating forms (Backstrom 2004). To date, over 23 *Ly-49* genes have been identified, termed *Ly-49a-w* (Sundbäck et al. 2002).

Common to inhibitory receptors in both groups is a consensus amino acid sequence in the cytoplasmic domain – the Immunoreceptor tyrosine inhibitory motif (ITIM) (Ravetch and Lanier 2000). Binding of these receptors by their ligands results in tyrosine phosphorylation, by an Src kinase and the subsequent recruitment of a cytoplasmic Src homology domain phosphatase. The ITIM can bind SHP-1, SHP-2 or SHIP (Ravetch and Lanier 2000). This causes the dephosphorylation of intracellular substrates, the net result being the neutralization of activating signals and regulation of NK activity (reviewed in Vivier et al. 2004).

A primary function of NK cells is surveillance for self-MHC class I on cell surfaces, consequently it is necessary that these cells are able to rapidly detect the presence of MHC I on normal cells, dissociate and continue surveying the population (Boreggo et al. 2001). The nature of the KIR-HLA interaction is such that it allows for fast on-off rates and so may facilitate surveillance for MHC (Vilches and Parham 2002). KIR2DL (inhibitory) and KIR2DS (activating) exhibit a high degree of homology in the D1 and D2 domains and both bind HLA-C ligands. However KIR2DS binds HLA-C weakly whereas KIR2DL receptors bind HLA-C avidly (Vilches and Parham 2002). The functional consequences of these interactions are that if both KIR molecules bind MHC class I at the same concentration, the inhibitory binding is stronger and so this signal will predominate (Ravetch and Lanier 2000).

In chickens, candidate genes for KIR-like NK receptors have only recently been identified. Seventy putative functional chicken Ig-like receptors (CHIR) have been described (Denis et al. 2000; Nikolaidis et al. 2005; Viertleboeck et al. 2005). These molecules have been broadly classified into putative activating receptors (CHIR-A) that have short cytoplasmic domains, inhibitory receptors (CHIR-B) that have a long cytoplasmic domain that contains an ITIM and bifunctional receptors that contain both activating and inhibitory motifs (CHIR-AB) (Nikolaidis et al. 2005; Viertlboeck et al. 2005). In 2005, Viertleboeck et al characterized five members of the CHIR family; with the exception of CHIR-AB1 and CHIR-AB2, both of which were shown to have only one Ig domain, the extracellular domains of the remaining CHIR characterized had two Ig domains. All CHIR-A and CHIR-AB molecules contain positively charged residues in the transmembrane region (Viertlboeck et al. 2005). Similar to mammalian activating NK receptors, this region may interact with adaptor molecules in the target cells. Consistent with inhibitory molecules, CHIR-B1-CHIR-B4 contain 2 cytoplasmic ITIMs. The *CHIR* gene cluster is located on microchromosome 31, a region that is orthologous to the human leukocyte receptor complex (LRC) (Viertlboeck et al. 2005). These genes have features in common with both *KIR* and *LILR*. Like *KIR*, the *CHIR* genes that have been analyzed to date show a high degree of variability while the expression of these *CHIR* on multiple cell types resembles the expression of *LILR*, which are not restricted to NK and T cell subsets but are expressed on B cells, macrophages, monocytes and dendritic cells. But many more *CHIR* genes remain to be characterized.

In chickens, cells with NK-like activity have been described (Chai and Lillehoj 1988; Sharma and Coulson 1979). Additionally, cells that are phenotypically similar to mammalian NK cells in that they are CD8 α positive, CD8 β negative and CD3 positive have been characterized in the embryonic spleen and among the intraepithelial lymphocyte (IEL) population of the intestine (Göbel et al. 1994, 2001). In addition, the activity of chicken NK-like cells differs depending on whether or not the chickens are genetically susceptible to the disease. In those that are genetically resistant, there is increased NK activity when they are challenged with MDV; conversely, those chickens that are susceptible show a decrease in NK activity (Sharma 1981). To date there has been no demonstration of receptor-ligand interaction involving MHC class I molecules and NK cells in non-mammals. The recently characterized *CHIR* genes include putative inhibitory receptors (CHIR-B), putative activating receptor (CHIR-A) and a novel

bifunctional CHIR-AB molecules that displays both activating and inhibitory characteristics. The similarities to the KIR and LILR suggest that some of these receptors may bind MHC class I molecules and so contribute to the regulation of NK and T cells in chickens (Nikolaidis et al. 2005; Viertlboeck et al. 2005). Recently, one of the receptors, CHIR-AB1, was shown to bind the Fc region of chicken IgY (Viertlboeck et al. 2007).

As previously described, chicken BF1 molecules resemble human HLA-C class I MHC molecules in that they exhibit high conservation in the carboxy-terminus of the α helix of the α 1 domain and inhibit NK-like killing. Therefore, it is possible that the BF1 molecule interacts with one or more of the recently described CHIR molecules to modulate NK function and the hypothesis is that genes similar to the putative inhibitory-like *CHIR B1-B4* encode receptors for BFI ligands and function to negatively regulate NK and T cells in chickens, similar to KIR-HLA-C in humans. At least one researcher is actively searching for the inhibitory receptor on chicken NK-like cells that interacts with the BF1 ligand (Marcia Miller, personal communication).

Interferon Induced Immunity

Viruses depend on host cells for their replication and spread. The innate immune response is the first line of defense against pathogens and NK cells are part of the innate response to viruses. Additionally, detection of virus in infected cells results in the activation of a number of signal transduction cascades; these ultimately converge in the nucleus of the cell and regulate the transcription of genes and expression of proteins that result in the antiviral state - an environment antagonistic to viral survival and replication.

The innate immune response is rapid, non specific and of a limited duration (Medzhitov and Janeway 2000). Cells that become infected with viruses initiate a cascade of events leading to an antiviral state. These events fall into three categories. First, virus derived molecular motifs are recognized by cellular pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs). This leads to the production of IFN, which in turn activates expression of interferon stimulated genes (ISGs) that actually mediate the antiviral state. Cells of the innate immune system express receptors that utilize PRRs to detect microbial structures and initiate an antiviral response (Medzhitov and Janeway 1997). PRRs are constitutively expressed on or in all cells of a given type. They are germline encoded and not dependent on immunological memory (reviewed in Akira et al. 2006). The PRRs do not recognize specific pathogens but highly conserved pathogen-derived molecular motifs, termed pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) present across a wide range of microbes including viruses, bacteria and fungi (reviewed in Kawai and Akira 2006).

Pattern Recognition Receptors

TLRs are type I membrane glycoproteins that are highly conserved from *C*. *elegans* to humans (Janeway and Medzhitov 2002). These function as PRRs and can be expressed on the cell surface or intracellularly across a number of cell types, including dendritic cells (DCs), macrophages and T cells (reviewed in Akira et al. 2006). They are characterized by having extracellular domains that contain leucine rich repeats, a transmembrane domain and a cytoplasmic Toll-Interleukin 1 (IL-1) receptor (TIR) homology signaling domain (Bowie and O'Neill 2000). Following recognition of PAMPs, the TLR undergoes a conformational change enabling the recruitment of adaptor molecules to the TIR domain (Dunne and O'Neill 2003). These adaptor molecules are Myeloid Differentiation Factor 88 (MyD88) (Kawai et al. 2001), TIR associated protein (TIRAP)/ MyD88 adaptor like (Mal) (Fitzgerald et al. 2001; Horng et al. 2001), TIR-domain-containing adaptor protein-inducing IFN β (TRIF)/TIR-domain-containing molecule 1(TICAM1) (Oshiumi et al. 2003; Yamamoto et al. 2002) and TRIF-related adaptor molecule (TRAM) (O'Neill et al. 2003).

To date, 12 TLRs have been identified in mammals (Akira et al. 2006). These can be grouped according to the type of microbial component that they recognize, for example nucleic acid or protein, with some TLRs capable of recognizing more than one type of structure. However the TLRs that are implicated in viral recognition are TLR2, TLR3, TLR7, TLR8, TLR9 (in Kawai and Akira. 2006).

TLR7, TLR8 and TLR9 are endosomally expressed in plasmacytoid DCs (pDC), a subset of DCs also known as interferon producing DCs due to the high amount of IFN secreted following stimulation by virus (Colonna et al. 2004; Hemmi et al. 2003). TLR 7 and 8 recognize single stranded RNA – IFN secretion has been described in response to synthetic ssRNA derived from human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and influenza virus, both ssRNA viruses (Heil et al. 2004; Diebold 2004) and by stimulation by RNA homologues such as imiquimod and R848 (Hemmi et al. 2003; Heil et al. 2004).

TLR 9 stimulates secretion of IFN following recognition of unmethylated 2'deoxyribo (cytidine-phosphate-guanosine) (CpG) DNA motifs; certain viral genomes, for example herpes simplex virus -1 (HSV1) and mouse cytomegalovirus (MCMV) are rich in these motifs (Hochrein et al. 2004; Krug et al. 2004a,b). In addition, synthetic CpGs are also able to stimulate IFN secretion through TLR9 (Krug et al. 2001; Verthelyi et al. 2001). Following recognition of viral PAMPs by TLR 7, 8 and 9, the adaptor molecule MyD88 is recruited, initiating a biochemical cascade that results in the activation of NFκB and expression of IFN (reviewed in Akira et al. 2006).

TLR 3 is expressed on the surface of epithelial cells and in the endosomes of conventional DCs (Matsumoto et al. 2003). TLR3 recognizes and is activated by double stranded RNA and the synthetic homologue polyinosine-deoxycytidylic acid (poly I:C) (Alexopoulou et al. 2001). Following PAMP recognition, TLR3 signals through the adaptor molecule TRIF, resulting in the activation of IRF-3 and NFκB (Yamamoto et al. 2003).

Viral glycoproteins can also be detected by TLR2 and TLR4. However this leads to the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and not IFN (in Akira et al. 2006).

PAMPs can also be recognized in a TLR-independent manner. IFNβ production has been reported in TLR3-/- mice following infection with Newcastle disease virus (NDV), vesiclular stomatitis virus (VSV), Sendai virus and treatment with poly I:C (Lopez et al. 2004;Yoneyama et al. 2004). In addition, the expression of IFN in pDCs in response to respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) infection has been shown to be independent of the MyD88 pathway but requires the presence of replicating virus in the cytoplasm (Hornuing et al. 2004). Taken together, this was suggestive of a system that detected actively replicating virus in the cytosol (Kawai and Akira 2006). This alternative pathway of virus recognition and IFN secretion was found to be mediated by the cytoplasmic protein retinoic acid-inducible gene 1 (RIG-1) (Yoneyama et al. 2004). This is an RNA helicase that, in addition to its helicase domains, has 2 caspase recruiting
domain (CARD)-like domains (Yoneyama et al. 2004). The helicase domain interacts directly with the viral dsRNA and the CARD-like domains are responsible for the signaling that leads to the activation of the transcription factors NF κ B and IRF3 (Kawai and Akira 2006; Yoneyama et al. 2004). In RIG-1 knockout mice, there is virtually no production of type I IFNs or inflammatory cytokines in response to infection with NDV, VSV or Sendai virus (Kato et al. 2005).

A number of TLRs have been described in chickens. Two forms of chicken TLR2 have been described and shown to recognize lipoproteins and LPS (Boyd et al. 2001 Fukui et al. 2001). Chicken TLR 3 has been identified by DNA sequencing and database searching (Yilmaz et al. 2005) and upregulates IFN β production in response to poly (I:C) (Karpala et al. 2007: Schwarz et al. 2007). Polymorphisms in the chicken TLR4 gene have been associated with susceptibility to infection with *Salmonella* (Leveque et al. 2003). Chicken TLR5 has been described and it displays conserved sequence and structural similarity to its mammalian counterpart (Yilmaz et al. 2005); in addition, it has been shown to function in the upregulation of IFN β in response to aflagellar *Salmonella enterica* serovars (Iqbal et al. 2005). Chicken TLR 7 has been described and there is some experimental data to suggest that, like its mammalian counterpart, it is located in the endosome (Philbin et al. 2005). In addition, a TLR unique to chickens –TLR15 – has recently been characterized and is shown to be upregulated in response to bacterial infection (Higgs et al. 2006).

Interferon Expression

The IFN regulatory factor (IRF) family of transcription factors consists of 9 known members and these are important in regulating the IFN response (reviewed in Samuel 2001). IFN expression is transcriptionally regulated by activation of latent transcription factors. These include IRF3, IRF7 and NFκB (Takaoka and Taniguchi 2003). Of these, IRF3 and IRF7 have a major role in regard to IFN production following viral infection but NFκB also functions to interact with these and upregulate IFN production (Takaoka and Taniguchi 2003).

The chicken IFN gene was the first non-mammalian IFN gene to be cloned (Sekellick et al. 1994) and subsequently IFN α , IFN β and IFN γ have all been described in chickens (Digby and Lowenthal 1995; Sick et al. 1996, 1998; Weining et al. 1996). The type I chicken IFN genes, IFN α and β , have low sequence homology (<30%) with the mammalian counterpart but structurally there is some similarity in the promoter region. Chicken IFN α genes do not have an NF κ B response element, whereas chicken IFN β genes do (Sick et al. 1998). Additionally, the mature protein displays a number of conserved motifs (Sick et al. 1996). By contrast, chicken IFN γ has high sequence homology to mammalian IFN γ and has been shown to upregulate MHC class II genes (Weining et al. 1996).

The induction of IFN Type I genes is best understood using the model of the IFN β promoter. In response to viral challenge, a number of latent transcription factors are activated and a multi-protein unit, the enhancesome, forms at the IFN β promoter (Maniatis et al. 1998). This consists of, among others, the transcription factors ATF-2/C-Jun, NF κ B and IRF3 (Falvo et al. 2000; Wathelet et al. 1998). Inactive NF κ B is

sequestered in the cytoplasm by association with a member of the inhibitory κB (I κB) family of proteins (Silverman and Maniatis 2001). Following viral stimulation of the cell, the I κB protein is phosphorylated by I κB kinase (IKK); it is then directed along the ubiquitination pathway which ultimately leads to degradation in the proteasome and so active NF κB is released and translocates to the nucleus (Silverman and Maniatis 2001). Viral recognition also causes the phosphorylation of IRF3 and IRF7 by the IKK like kinases TBK-I and IKK ϵ (Fitzgerald et al. 2003; Sharma et al. 2003). IRF then translocates to the nucleus. The IRF3 pathway results in the production of IFN β . This then causes the transcription of IRF7 by autocrine feedback; phosphorylation of IRF7 then stimulates the secretion of IFN α . IRF3 is ubiquitously expressed across all cell types; however IRF7 is constitutively expressed in pDCs (in Honda et al. 2005).

When IFN α and β are produced following virus infection they are capable of binding cell surface IFN receptors in an autocrine and paracrine manner and activating the Janus kinase/signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathway (reviewed in Samuels 2001). The STAT proteins are latent transcription factors that are phosphorylated by the JAK enzymes following cytokine stimulation. There are 7 known members of the STAT family and 4 members of the JAK family; of these, the ones that are implicated in mediating Type I IFN responses are JAK1, JAK2, STAT1 and STAT2, as well as the non-STAT transcription factor IRF9 (reviewed in Samuels, 2001).

Following phosphorylation three transcription factors, STAT 1, STAT 2 and IRF9, translocate to the nucleus. The complex they form, the IFN stimulated gene factor 3 (ISGF3), binds the IFN stimulated response element (ISRE) a conserved sequence in

the promoter region of IFN-inducible genes, and activates transcription of these genes (reviewed in Samuels 2001).

Mediators of the Type I IFN-induced antiviral state

Among the IFN-induced proteins implicated in antiviral actions in virus infected cells are protein kinase R (PKR), 2',5' oligoadenylate synthetase (OAS) (which couples with RNase L) and protein GTPase Mx (Mx) (reviewed in Samuel 2001).

PKR is an RNA-dependent protein kinase found mainly in the cytoplasm that, when activated, leads to the phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 2 (eIF2) and so inhibits translation in the cell (Clemens and Elia 1997). Activation of PKR is mediated by dsRNA, resulting in autophosphorylation (Galabru and Hovanessian 1987). Once activated, PKR then catalyses the phosphorylation of a number of other proteins, including eIF2 (Pathak et al. 1988; Samuel 1979). The phosphorylated eIF2 forms a complex with eIF-02b, impairing the guanine nucleotide exchange reaction and so inhibiting translation in the cell (Clemens and Elia 1997). Chicken *PKR* has been cloned and transfection experiments have demonstrated antiviral activity against VSV (Ko et al. 2004a,b).

Type I IFN also induces the coupled 2',5' oligoadenylate synthetase – RNase L system. The enzyme OAS, which is activated by binding dsRNA, synthesizes adenylate oligomers that then activate the latent enzyme RNase L resulting in the degradation of RNA, both cellular and viral (Rebouillat and Hovanessian 1999). In humans, a number of isomers of OAS and three *OAS* genes, each of which contains an ISRE at the 5' end, have been described – *OAS1, OAS2* and *OAS3* (Rebouillat and Hovanessian 1999).

Differential splicing of OASI m RNA produces the small (40- and 46-kDa) enzymes and these isoforms only differ at the C terminal region (Benech et al. 1985). Differential splicing of OAS2 mRNA produces the middle-size 69- and 71k-Da enzymes; these proteins contains two repeat domains that are homologous to OAS1 (Marie and Hovanessian 1992). OAS3 encodes a larger, 100-kDa protein that has three repeat domains, again these are homologous to OAS1 (Rebouillat et al. 1999). These differentsized proteins differ with regard to cellular localization and the concentration of dsRNA required for their activation (reviewed in Samuel, 2001). A number of genes encoding mouse OAS isozymes have also been reported (Ghosh et al. 1991; Rutherford et al. 1991). More recently, OASL has demonstrated antiviral activity against West Nile virus in humans and mice (reviewed in Samuel 2002). Most importantly, OASL1 plays a critical role in mice for resistance to West Nile virus (Mashimo et al. 2002). Chickens have two OAS alleles, one of which has a large deletion and encodes an unstable protein (Tatsumi et al. 2000; Yamamoto et al. 1998). Transcription of OAS in chickens in response to IFN has also been documented (West and Ball 1982).

Mx proteins are probably the best characterized of the known IFN inducible genes with antiviral activity. They are found in a variety of organisms from yeast to vertebrates. *Mx* was first described in mice, when it was shown that resistance to influenza virus was due to the Mx1 protein (Thimme et al. 1995; Staeheli et al. 1988). Rodents are known to have both nuclear and cytoplasmic forms, where location correlates with function in that nuclear Mx1 proteins are protective against viruses that replicate in the nucleus such as influenza-like viruses and orthomyxoviruses (Krug et al. 1985; Staeheli et al. 1983) while the cytoplasmic Mx 2 protein is protective against viruses that replicate in the cytoplasm (Meier et al. 1990).

In humans MxA and MxB are found in the cytoplasm, but only MxA has been shown to have antiviral activity; however this activity is targeted against a broad spectrum of RNA viruses including paramyxoviruses (measles) (Zhao et al. 1996), bunyaviruses (Frese et al. 1996), orthomyxoviruses (Marshall et al. 2000: Pavlovic et al. 1992) and rhabdoviruses (VSV) (Pavlovic et al. 1990). MxA has also been shown to be protective against Hepatitis B, a DNA virus (Gordien et al. 2001). More recently, antiviral activity has also been shown in transfected cells against the double stranded RNA viruses infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV), which affects poultry, and a human reovirus (Mundt 2007).

The exact mechanism of action of Mx proteins has not been fully elucidated; however, Mx appears to be a multi functional protein. It appears to target the nucleocapsid in both Thogoto virus and La Crosse virus infection; however with VSV infection the transcription of viral RNA was inhibited (Haller and Koch 2002). A model of action has been proposed by Haller and Koch.

In chickens a single Mx gene has been described and first reported as having no antiviral activity in transfection experiments (Bernasconi et al. 1995). This was based on cDNA obtained from one line of the White Leghorn breed. However, further analysis of DNA sequences from a number of different breeds revealed extensive polymorphism in the Mx gene with 25 nucleotide substitutions over the length of the gene – altogether 19 independent combinations were described (Ko et al. 2002). Further studies indicated that the Mx protein from some of these breeds demonstrated antiviral activity against VSV and influenza virus in transfected cells, whereas others did not. This antiviral activity was found to correlated to a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) that encoded a specific amino acid substitution at position 631, with the presence of serine indicating no antiviral activity while the presence of asparagine resulted in a protein with antiviral activity (Ko et al. 2004b).

Infectious Bursal Disease Virus

Infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV), an immunosuppressive pathogen of chickens, was first described over forty years ago and continues to be a pathogen of economic importance to the commercial chicken industry. The disease caused by IBDV was first described in 1962 as "Gumboro Disease" named after the location of the first recorded outbreak in Gumboro, Delaware (reviewed in Lukert and Saif 2003). This is a disease of considerable economic importance for two reasons – mortality due to the virus can result in losses of up to 20% and the resulting immunosuppression that occurs due to destruction in the bursa can cause exacerbation of other diseases and insufficient response to vaccines (Allen et al. 1972: Jackwood and Saif 1987). Currently the disease is controlled by extensive vaccination programmes (reviewed in Lukert and Saif 2003). IBDV belongs to the family Birnaviridae; viruses in this family are non-enveloped capsids and have a genome consisting of two segments of double stranded RNA (Dobos et al. 1979; Kibenge et al. 1988). Other viruses in this family are infectious pancreatic necrosis virus (IPNV), a pathogen of fish and crustaceans, and Drosophila X virus (DXV), which infects insects (Dobos et al. 1979). The two segments of the IBDV genome, A and B, encode five proteins designated VP1, VP2, VP3, VP4 and VP5 (Lukert and Saif 2003). Segment A is the larger of the two containing approximately 3400 base pairs (bp). It encodes a large, 110-kDa polyprotein in a single open reading frame (ORF) that is auto-processed into VP2, VP3 and VP4 (Azad et al. 1987; Hudson et al. 1986; Kibenge et al. 1997). VP2 and VP3 are the structural proteins with VP2 forming the outer capsid of the virion while VP3 forms the inner capsid (Bottcher et al. 1997; Lomabardo et al; 1999). VP4 is a viral protease that contributes to autoprocessing of the polypeptide (Azad et al. 1987). Segment A also encodes the smaller 17-kDa protein VP5 on a second ORF (Mundt et al. 1997). VP5 is detectable only in IBDV-infected cells and while it is not necessary for replication it is speculated that it may contribute to the release and dissemination of the virus (Lombardo et al. 2000: Mundt et al. 1997). Segment B is the smaller genome segment, having approximately 2800 bp and it encodes the 97-kDa protein VP1, the viral RNA polymerase (Müller and Nitschke, 1987). In addition, VP1 contributes to the viral structure as it forms complexes with VP3 (Lombardo et al. 1999).

There are two distinct serotypes of IBDV, serotype 1 and serotype 2 (reviewed in Lukert and Saif, 2003). Serotype 2 is mainly isolated from turkeys and is avirulent in chickens while serotype 1 strains are pathogenic in chickens. Serotype 1 strains are further classisfied as apathogenic, mild, intermediate, classic variants and very virulent according to theur virulence (reviewed in van den Berg et al. 2000). The structural protein VP2 is the major antigen that induces an immune response. Sequencing of the *VP2* gene of different strains of IBDV has revealed that the antigenic determinants for serotypic specificity are encoded in a region of the gene that has a high rate of nucleotide changes, termed the *VP2* hypervariable region (Bayliss et al. 1990; Öppling et al. 1991;

31

Schnitzler et al. 1993; Vakharia et al. 1994). Since the mid-1980's antigenic variation among serotype 1 isolates has appeared in the US (Jackwood and Saif 1987; Snyder et al. 1992). This has proved problematic in that antigenic variant strains have emerged in vaccinated flocks, which can lead to immunosuppression (Müller et al. 2003). Very virulent IBDV (vvIBDV) has emerged in some parts of the world. The acute form of IBD caused by vvIBDV first emerged in Europe in the late 1980s and has since spread to Africa, Asia and more recently South America; however, vvIBDV has not yet been reported in the US (reviewed in Lukert and Saif, 2003).

It appears that chickens are infected by IBDV via the oral route or inhalation, and the virus is transported to other tissues by macrophages in the bloodstream (reviewed in Sharma et al. 2000; van den Berg et al 2000). IBDV infects and replicates mainly in dividing immunoglobulin-M bearing B cells in the Bursa of Fabricius, thereby causing their destruction and eventually the destruction of the bursa itself (Becht 1980; Kaufer and Weiss 1980; Rodenberg et al. 1994). Monocytes are also infected and this contributes to the dissemination of the virus (Burkhardt and Müller, 1987). Following infection, virus is detected in most bursal follicles after 13 hours, and by 16 hours post-infection a second viremia occurs leading to virus replication in other organs (Müller et al. 1979). Chickens are most susceptible to mortality at 3-6 weeks of age, when the bursa reaches maximum development, whereas younger chicks are more susceptible to prolonged immunodeficiency (reviewed in Lukert and Saif 2003; van den Berg et al. 2000). The virus is also detected in the spleen and lymphoid tissues but in much smaller amounts (van den Berg et al. 2000). CD8+ and CD4+ T cells infiltrate the following the appearance of viral antigen. T cells are first detected at 1 day post-infection, with the

highest number detected after 7 days and persisting for up to 12 weeks (Kim et al. 2000). Infection with IBDV can result in either acute disease or death (Lukert and Saif 2003; van den Berg et al 2000). The acute stage of the disease caused by IBDV lasts no longer than one week and is characterized by anorexia, depression, ruffled feathers, diarrhea and death (reviewed in Lukert and Saif 2003; Sharma et al. 1989). In surviving birds, the bursal follicles become repopulated and some degree of immunocompetence can return. However recovered chicks generally have some degree of immunosuppression due to the loss of developing B cells in the bursa and a reduced antibody titer (Kim et al. 1999; Withers et al. 2005). Disease caused by vvIBDV is similar but the acute stage is exacerbated (van den Berg et al. 2000).

Infectious Bursal Disease and Mx

Currently some evidence exists for differential genetic resistance to very virulent IBDV, among chicken lines. In 1993 the Bumstead group looked at resistance to IBDV in different chicken lines and results of experiments using F2 and backcross chickens indicated that resistance may be due to a single gene. A second group (Hassan et al. 2004) examined IBD and Newcastle disease and concluded that an innate factor is responsible for resistance as they did not see any correlation between resistance and antibody response or lymphocyte response. Neither of these studies identified any candidate genes.

Innate immune responses that might control IBDV have received little attention. Recently, the effect of recombinant chicken IFN α on IBDV infection has been investigated in a limited study and it was shown to both suppress plaque formation in infected cells in a dose dependent manner and ameliorate infection in commercial and specific pathogen free (SPF) birds (Mo et al. 2001). Chicken IFN α is known to have Mx-inducing activity (Schultz et al. 1995) and recently the transcription of *Mx* has been shown to be upregulated in chicken embryonic fibroblasts (CEFs) infected with IBDV (Wong et al. 2007). Nonetheless, the antiviral effect of chicken IFN α against IBDV has not been well characterized.

IFN-induced expression of *Mx* has also been reported in fish (Staeheli et al. 1989). An important pathogen of fish, infectious pancreatic necrosis virus (IPNV), like IBDV, is a dsRNA virus belonging to the family *Birnaviridae* (Dobos, 1995). Recently, salmon Mx1 was shown to possess antiviral activity against IPNV in transfected cells by reducing cytopathic effect, reducing virus yield, inhibiting viral protein synthesis and reducing viral transcription (Larsen et al. 2004). As mentioned earlier, human MxA expressed in transfected Vero cells strongly inhibits the replication of IBDV (Mundt 2007). Chicken *Mx*631 alleles have not been evaluated in transfection experiments for antiviral effect against IBDV. However, because chicken Mx proteins resemble human MxA in terms of cytoplasmic location and activity against both influenza and VSV, it seems likely that Mx Asn631 will be similar to MxA in its ability to limit IBDV replication.

Statement of Research Objectives

Because BF1 molecules have been shown to inhibit chicken NK cells, it is important to learn more about their regulation and possible allelic differences in expression to better understand a potential role in disease resistance. Previous reports that have determined BF2 as the dominantly expressed MHC class I locus in chickens have been based on conventional RT-PCR. This is not truly quantitative and results may be affected by differences in efficiency. In order to further confirm that BF2 is the dominantly expressed MHC class I locus in chickens, locus specific quantitative RT-PCR will be used to evaluate relative expression of the BF1 and BF2 alleles. In an attempt to give a molecular explanation for the difference in expression among the BF1 alleles, nucleotide sequences in the 5' region containing promoter elements will be obtained and analysed. Sequence of promoter regions may provide some evolutionary insights and indicate past selective pressure on expression. Additional sequence analysis in the coding region of poorly expressed BF1 alleles will be performed when promoter region sequences cannot account for unusually low expression.

It is very difficult to determine the functional effects of polymorphism in a single gene of the MHC, because there are many genes that are highly polymorphic. To evaluate the functional consequences of polymorphism in a gene of the innate immune system, we chose the chicken Mx gene. The Mx protein is a candidate for determining resistance to the double stranded RNA virus IBDV for two reasons: (1) the human MxA and salmon Mx1 have both shown antiviral activity against dsRNA viruses, including IBDV in the case of MxA; (2) the chicken Mx Asn631 allele demonstrates antiviral activity against VSV and influenza virus in transfection experiments. The role of chicken IFN α and Mx Asn631 will be assessed in response to infection with IBDV in chicken embryo fibroblast cultures.

35

III. THE CHICKEN BF1 (CLASSICAL MHC CLASS I) GENE SHOWS EVIDENCE OF SELECTION IN PROMOTER AND SIGNAL PEPTIDE REGIONS AS WELL AS THE MATURE PROTEIN CODING EXONS

Abstract

The chicken B-MHC contains two classical class I genes, BF1 and BF2, with the exception of two related haplotypes lacking BF1 due to insertion/rearrangement. BF2 molecules are recognized as antigen-presenting molecules by CTL. Evidence for BF1restricted antigen presentation to CTL is lacking, but BF1 is an inhibitory ligand for chicken NK-like cells. In light of this functional specialization of BF1 and BF2 molecules, we were interested in evaluating their relative expression at the mRNA level. We evaluated five MHC haplotypes for class I gene expression by RT-quantitative PCR. BF1 transcript levels were 2- to 5-fold lower than BF2, with the exception of one haplotype in which BF1 expression was very low. To investigate molecular explanations for differences in BF expression, we determined nucleotide sequences of enhancer A and proximal promoter elements of nine different BF1 alleles, as well as their signal peptide sequences. Results showed that all BF1 alleles (unlike mammalian non-classical class I genes) exhibit conservation of most of the identified promoter elements, but divergence from the Enhancer A sequence identified in the more highly expressed *BF2* locus. Nonetheless, extensive BF1 allelic polymorphism was found in the promoter region and in the signal peptide, with two strongly separated allelic lineages identified for

both. Patterns of promoter lineages, signal peptide lineages, and exon 2 mature protein coding sequences in individual *BF1* alleles suggest that recombination among these elements has contributed to diversification of *BF1* alleles. Finally, identification of a novel inactivating mutation in one *BF1* allele suggests past selective pressure to eliminate BF1 function.

Introduction

Expression of mammalian class I genes is regulated through *trans*-acting transcription factors binding to *cis*-linked DNA elements located 5' of the transcription initiation site (reviewed in van den Elsen et al. 2004). *HLA-A, -B*, and *–C* classical class I genes in humans are characterized by locus-specific promoter regions (Cereb and Yang 1994), and exhibit cell-type specific differences in constitutive and cytokine-induced expression (Johnson 2003).

In the chicken, classical class I and class II molecules are encoded in the B-MHC region (Miller et al. 2004). The B-MHC is highly polymorphic, and different haplotypes determine strong differences in resistance or susceptibility to infectious diseases such as Marek's disease. The gene(s) responsible for differential disease resistance is not known, in part because the chicken MHC is so compact that no recombinants within the B-MHC have been detected in experimental matings. Obvious candidates include the class I MHC genes.

Most chicken MHC haplotypes contain two classical class I loci, *BF1* and *BF2* (Shaw et al. 2007; Livant et al. 2004; Miller et al. 2004). It has been reported that the *BF2* gene is expressed at the mRNA level in much greater amounts than the *BF1* gene (Shaw et al. 2007), supporting the "minimal essential MHC" hypothesis that a single dominant class I molecule (BF2) determines MHC haplotype-associated differences in disease resistance (Wallny et al. 2006). Among the five haplotypes with transcribed *BF1* genes that were described in detail by Shaw et al. (2007), two promoter lineages were observed, distinguished by divergence or deletion of Enhancer A sequence and differing at numerous single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) downstream from the Enhancer A

region. Nonetheless, most of the promoter elements identified in the *BF2* gene were remarkably conserved in both BF1 promoter lineages. Two haplotypes lack an identifiable *BF1* gene (Shaw et al. 2007).

BF2 molecules have been demonstrated to present antigen to CTL in an MHCrestricted manner (Fulton et al. 1995). The *BF2* locus is more polymorphic than the *BF1*. Nonetheless, multiple *BF1* alleles exist, and they exhibit evidence of positive selection for diversity in the peptide binding region; in the midst of this allelic diversity, BF1 allotypes are characterized by the presence of conserved, locus specific residues concentrated in the alpha-1 helix, resembling a pattern of diversity observed in HLA-C molecules in humans (Livant et al. 2004).

Functionally, HLA-C molecules play an important role in regulating natural killer (NK) cell activity by interacting with inhibitory receptors on NK cells, through interactions involving the conserved locus specific residues in the alpha 1 helix region (reviewed in Vilches and Parham 2002). HLA-C molecules are expressed, at both the transcript level and on the cell surface, in lower amounts than either HLA-A or –B (McCutcheon et al. 1995). It is thought that the reduced expression of HLA-C is related to its specialized function as a ligand for NK regulatory receptors. In part, lower expression of the *HLA-C* locus may be attributed to substitutions in the Enhancer A sequences (Gobin et al. 1998).

Recent studies (Hunt et al., submitted) demonstrated that BF1 molecules expressed on target cells strongly inhibit killing by chicken NK-like cells. This new function raises questions of whether a more extensive evaluation of B haplotypes, and more quantitative assay of *BF1* and *BF2* gene expression, will support the hypothesis of *BF2* as the dominantly expressed MHC class I gene. A related question is whether allelic differences exist in the expression of the *BF1* gene, indicating that selective pressures during evolution may have diversified this inhibitory NK ligand for expression as well as for structural polymorphism.

The assignment of the *BF2* locus as the major expressed classical class I locus in chickens was based on the number of cDNA clones obtained from *BF1* and *BF2* by conventional RT-PCR and cloning (Shaw et al. 2007). However, conventional PCR is not truly quantitative, and differences in efficiency of amplification between related sequences (for example, *BF1* and *BF2*) may skew the output. Indeed, we found that among cDNA clones from some broiler MHC haplotypes, putative *BF1* sequences (class I sequences that matched or clustered with known *BF1* sequences), represented the predominant sequence, or were equally abundant as sequences that matched or clustered with *BF2* sequences (Li et al. 1999; unpublished observations). Finally, cDNA clone numbers provide no information regarding whether allelic differences in *BF2* or *BF1* expression exist, as is the case for mammalian MHC class II genes (Vincent et al. 1996; Fernandez et al. 2003)

Relatively few *BF1* alleles have been evaluated for expression or for promoter elements. Our group previously characterized 16 MHC haplotypes identified in broiler chickens for *BF1* and *BF2* exon 2 and exon 3 sequences, and identified several new haplotypes, including new *BF1* alleles. Using these novel haplotypes, as well as two haplotypes previously identified in experimental Leghorn lines, we addressed several questions. Will a highly quantitative method to measure *BF2* and *BF1* mRNA expression corroborate the large difference in expression between the two genes that was estimated from cDNA clone numbers, and is lower expression of BF1 gene relative to BF2 gene a general rule? Are there allelic differences in the expression of the BF2 or BF1 gene? Are there more than two different promoter lineages of the BF1 gene, and how much diversity exists within a given lineage? Does linkage disequilibrium exist between BF1 promoter alleles and coding exons (interpreted as evidence of "drift" by Kaufman)? Is there evidence for deterioration in promoter elements in any of the BF1 alleles? Does the signal peptide vary markedly among BF1 alleles? The ultimate question is whether allelic diversity in BF1 promoter or expression can shed light on the newly discovered function of BF1 molecules in regulating NK cell function.

Therefore we (1) evaluated relative expression of BF2 and BF1 alleles in several MHC haplotypes by a locus-specific reverse transcription (RT) quantitative PCR method, normalizing with B-actin as a housekeeping gene; (2) evaluated the degree and patterns of polymorphism in the enhancer/promoter regions and signal peptide coding exons of nine BF1 alleles, of which eight have not been described in the literature; (3) sequenced the entire gene of one BF1 allele to determine the molecular explanation for its very low expression. Results are discussed in light of implications for the evolutionary history of the BF1 gene.

Materials and methods

Chickens

Five birds of each of five MHC haplotypes (broiler haplotypes C5, A12, C7, A9 and A1) were used to compare expression of the *BF1* and *BF2* genes by RT-quantitative PCR methods. The C5 haplotype has *BF1*, *BF2*, *BLB1* and *BLB2* alleles identical to the B21 standard haplotype; however, C5 differs from B21 in the B-G region. The *BF* and *BL*

alleles of the remaining haplotypes do not match any standard haplotypes, and were first described in commercial meat-type chickens (Li et al. 1999; Livant et al. 2001; Livant et al. 2004).

For determination of promoter regions, the five MHC haplotypes listed above were used, as well as four others in broiler lines: A8 (matches standard B6 for both BF and BL sequences), C1, C2v and J3 (Livant et al., 2004). Genomic DNA isolated from two different birds of each haplotype was used for long distance PCR amplification and sequence analysis (below).

Preparation of constructs as standards for quantitative PCR

For quantification of expression of *BF1* and *BF2* alleles in lymphocytes, exons 2-4 of each haplotype, encoding the α 1 and α 2 domains of the *BF1* and *BF2* genes were PCR amplified from cDNA, cloned into pBluescript2 by standard methods and used as a standard control in order to generate a standard curve. The plasmids were linearized by digestion with HindIII and purified using the QIAquick PCR purification kit (Qiagen, Chatsworth, CA, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions and resuspended in 10 mM Tris HCl, pH 8.5, 0.1 mM EDTA (T₁₀E_{0.1}).

The PicoGreen dsDNA quantitation kit (Molecular Probes, Eugene, Oregon) was used to determine the DNA concentration; standard diluent consisting of $T_{10}E_{0.1}$ containing 20 ug/ml of sheared salmon sperm DNA was used to dilute the DNA to contain 10^5 , 10^4 , 10^3 or 10^2 molecules of DNA per 5ul. Diluent containing no plasmid DNA was used as a negative control.

Preparation of cDNA for Quantitative PCR

Each of the broiler B haplotypes A12, C7, A1and A9 was compared with the C5 haplotype (B21 haplotype in the *BF/BL* region). Collection of blood, extraction of RNA and preparation of cDNA was conducted simultaneously with a C5 bird and one of the second haplotype to which comparison would be made. All samples were processed individually from blood collection through quantitative PCR. A two-step reverse transcription (RT) and PCR reaction protocol was used.

Blood was collected from the wing vein of each bird in heparin. Lymphocytes were isolated from the peripheral blood using slow speed centrifugation (50 x g for 15 min) and resuspended in phosphate buffered saline to a concentration of 5 x 10^6 cells/ml. Total RNA was extracted from lymphocytes using the High Pure RNA Isolation Kit (Roche Applied Science, Mannheim, Germany) as per manufacturer's directions, and cDNA was synthesized using Thermoscript RTPCR system (Invitrogen Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Reverse transcription was performed according to manufacturer's instructions in a final volume of 20 µl using 1 µl of random hexamers per reaction. The RT conditions were 25°C for 10 min, 55 °C for 50 min, 85 °C for 5 min followed by a 20 min incubation at 37°C after the addition of 2 U of RNase H per reaction. Each cDNA preparation was stored at -80 °C until use.

Table 1.	Primers for	Amplifying	<i>BF1, BF2</i>	and <i>B-actin</i>	from cDNA	for Quantitative
PCR						

Primers	Direction	Sequence	Haplotype
Sequences			
BF1			
Bfup83-a	Forward	GTGGTACGTGGACGTGGGGTATGT	B21,A12,BC7
BFI100NUP81	Forward	CCGTGGTTCGTGGACGTGGGGTAC	A1, A9
BFIdn259d	Reverse	ACCGTGTGAGACCCGCCGGT	B21,BA12,BC7
Bfdn259p	Reverse	CAGCGTGTGAGACCCGCCAGT	BA1,BA9
BF2			
Bfup81e	Forward	CGTGGTTCGTGGACGTGGGGTAC	B21
Bflup120e	Forward	CGTGCACTACAACAGCACCGCG	BA12
Bfup81b	Forward	CCGTGGTTCGTGACTGTGGGGGTAC	BC7
bfIV100Nup81	Forward	CCGTGGTTCGTGATTGTGGGGTAC	BA1,BA9
bfIVdn259d	Reverse	CACTGTGTGAGACCCGCCGGT	B21,BA12,BC7
BFIdn259d	Reverse	ACCGTGTGAGACCCGCCGGT	BA1
BFdn259m	Reverse	CCGTGTGAGACCCGCCGGT	BA9
B-actin			
acup861	Forward	CCTTCAACTCCATCATGAAGTGTGATGTG	All
acdn975b	Reverse	CAGGTGGGGCAATGATCTTGATTTTC	All

Table 2. Probes for Detecting BF1, BF2 and B-actin Amplicons in Quantitative PC

Probe	Label	Sequence	Haplotype
Sequences			
BF1			
BFI121rp3	3'-FAM	GACGCAGATCGGACAGCGC	B21, BA12,BC7
BFIV2nrp2	3'-FAM	GACAGACGCAGATCGGACAGCTC	BA1,BA9
BFI121an3	5'-Bodipy	ATGAGCGGAGTGTGAAAGTGAGC	B21,BA12,BC7,B A1, BA9
BF2			
FIV21rp2	3'-FAM	AGAGACGCAGATCGTACAGGGC	B21
FIV6Nrp3	3'-FAM	ACAGACGCAGATCGTACAGGGCA	BA12
FIV10Nrp3	3'-FAM	AGACGCAGCTGGGCCAGGG	BA9
BFIV7Mrp3	3'-FAM	GACGCAGATCGCACAGGGCA	BC7
BFIV0Nrp1	3'-FAM	GAGAGACGCAGATCGAACAGCACA	BA1
FIV21an2	5'-Bodipy	GTGAGCAGATTAACCGCGAGAAC	B21
FIV6Nan2	5'-Bodipy	TGAGCAGATTGACCGCGAGAACCT	BA12,BC7,BA1
FIV10Nan1	5'-Bodipy	CATGAGCAGGTTAACAGCGAGGACC	BA9
B-actin			
acreprt2	3'-FAM	CACAATGTACCCTGGCATTGCTG	All
acanchr1	5'-Bodipy	CAGGATGCAGAAGGAGATCACAGC	All

Amplification and detection of specific products

Primers and probes for FRET- qPCR were designed using DNAstar software and obtained from Qiagen. One primer was designed to cross intron-exon boundaries to prevent amplification of genomic DNA (specifically, the downstream primers for BF1 and BF2 spanned exons 2 and 3). *BF2* locus specificity for the primers and probes of each haplotype was confirmed by testing primer-probe mixes designed for one locus with standard prepared from the second locus in that haplotype. In all cases, there was no cross-reaction between *BF1* and *BF2* detection systems (data not shown). Aliquots of cDNA prepared from individual birds were evaluated for expression of *BF1* and *BF2* transcripts. Additionally, β -actin transcripts were quantified in each cDNA preparation, so that BF1 and BF2 expression could be normalized. One primer for β -actin was designed to cross the exon 4 and exon 5 boundary. The other primer was

located in exon 4. Probes hybridized within exon 4 sequences (Tables 1 and 2).

		Temperature (°C)	Time (sec)
Denaturation		95	120
Stringency 1	Denaturation	95	0
5 cycles	Annealing	68	12
	Extension	72	8
Stringency 1	Denaturation	95	0
7 cycles	Annealing	66	12
-	Extension	72	8
Stringency 1	Denaturation	95	0
3 cycles	Annealing	64	12
-	Extension	72	8
Hybridization	Denaturation	95	0
20 cycles	Annealing	53	6
-	Extension	72	10

Table 3. LightCycler Protocol for Quantitative PCR Analysis of BF1 and BF2 Alleles

Real time PCR reactions were carried out in glass capillaries in the LightCycler (Roche) in a final volume of 20µl. Each reaction contained 5µl of cDNA sample or standard DNA and 15µl of PCR mastermix as previously described (Huang et al. 2001). Primers were used at a concentration of 1µM, FRET probes at a concentration of 0.5µM. Each 20µl reaction contained 1U of hot start Platinum *Taq* DNA polymerase and 0.2U Uracil-N-Glycosylase (Invitrogen Life Technologies). Standard controls ranged from 0- 10^5 template molecules of cDNA as described above. Samples were run in duplicate with sample that was not reverse transcribed used as a negative control. The thermal cycling procedure (Table 3) consisted of 15 high-stringency step-down cycles and 20 relaxed stringency fluorescence acquisition cycles (Wang et al 2004). The stringency cycles increased specificity of the reaction.



Figure 2. Location of (1) amplification and (2) sequencing primers for determining nucleotide sequence of the Enhancer A, promoter and signal peptide regions of *BF1* alleles

Sequence Analysis of Promoter, Enhancer A and signal peptide regions

DNA used was isolated from chicken erythrocytes using standard methods. Primers for long-distance amplification of the *BF1* locus Enhancer A/promoter region from genomic DNA are listed in Table 4. The upstream *BF1* primer (DM2024) was designed against the sequence of the DMB2 gene of the B12 MHC (Gen Bank AL023516) using Vector NTI software (Version 9). The downstream primer (BFI244R) was located in *BF1* exon 2 and was designed to be specific for the *BF1* locus (Livant et al 2004). Locations of primers used for initial amplification and for subsequent sequence determination are shown in Fig. 2.

Name	Direction	Sequence	Haplotypes
PCR Primers			
DM2024	Forward	ATTGCCATCAATGAGGGCTG	All
BFI244R	Reverse	GCCGGTCTGGTTGTATCGTTC	All
Sequencing			
DM2024	Forward	ATTGCCATCAATGAGGGCTG	All
BFI244R	Reverse	GCCGGTCTGGTTGTATCGTTC	All
5M208F	Forward	TGACGGTGATTGACATTGTGC	B21 , BC7, BA12
5M751R	Reverse	TGAGCCGCGGGTGGGGGTCT	B21, BC7, BA12, BC1, BC2v, B6
5M88F	Forward	ATGAGTCATCCTAATTAAGGAG	B21 ,B C7, BA12
10N276F	Forward	CAGTTCTGCTCAGTGCCTCCA	BA1,BA9, BJ3
10N248R	Reverse	TGAGGATCCCACGGGCACAG	BA1,BA9, BJ3
B1N297F	Forward	AAGTGATCTGGATAGGTCG	BC1, BC2v, B6

Table 4. Primers for Amplifying and Sequencing Promoter/Enhancer A Region of BF1 Alleles

Sequence analysis of BF1 gene downstream of exon 2.

PCR amplification of *BF1* from the promoter region to Exon 2, containing the promoter region was performed using primers DM2024 (5') and BF1224R (3'), the latter being

specific for *BF1*. The upstream primer BFI244 (5') (reverse of the downstream primer used to amplify promoter region) and downstream primer TAP11035 (3') were used to amplify the *BF1* gene in C5 and C7 haplotypes from Exon 2 to the promoter region of *TAP 1*, so allowing for sequencing of BF1 to the 3'UTR. All primers were synthesized by Operon Biotechnologies, Huntsville, AL, USA.

The Expand Long Template PCR system (Roche) was used and the PCR reaction mix contained 5 μ l of Buffer number 3, 10 mM of each dNTP, 30 μ M of each primer, 200 ng of genomic DNA and 2.5U (for haplotypes C7, A1, A9, C1, A8, C2v, and J3, or 3.75U (for haplotypes B21, A12) of Expand Long Template Enzyme mix in a final volume of 50 μ l. The PCR was performed on an Applied Biosystems Thermal Cycler; conditions were an initial 2 minute hold at 94°C, 10 cycles for 94°C for 10 s, 60°C for 30 s and 68°C for 4 min, 25 cycles of 94°C for 15 s, 60°C for 30 s and 68°C for 4 min plus 20 s each additional cycle and a final elongation step of 68°C for 7 min.



Figure 3. Location of amplification and sequencing primers used for determining nucleotide sequence of *BF1* alleles from exon 2 to the 3' untranslated region.

Name	Direction	Sequence	Haplotype
PCR Primers			
BFI244	Forward	GAACGATACAACCAGACCGGC	B21 , BC7
TAP11034	Reverse	CCCTCGTGTCCCGCCTGC	BC7
3UTR922R	Reverse	AAGCATAACAGTCAGCATAGGAAGC	B21
Sequencing			
TAP1252	Forward	ATGTTCGGCTGTGACATCC	BC7
TAP1313	Forward	ATGGGAAAGACTTCATTGC	BC7
TAP51488R	Reverse	ATGGCCACAATGGCGACG	BC7
TAP51488F	Forward	CGTCGCCATTGTGGCCAT	B21 , BC7
TAPIn7426F	Forward	ATGTGCTCTCTGTGGTACTGC	B21 , BC7
TAPEx8657R	Reverse	ATGTGAGAGGTCAAGAGGATGG	B21 , BC7

Table 5. Primers for Amplifying and Sequencing Exon 2 to 3'UTR of BF1 Alleles

PCR products of the appropriate size were isolated using 1% Nusieve gel electrophoresis and stained with ethidium bromide. The fragments were excised and purified using the QIAquick gel extraction kit (Qiagen). Sequences were obtained from two MHC homozygous animals of each haplotype. The product was then sequenced in both directions by automated sequence analysis (Genomic Sequencing Laboratory, Auburn University, Auburn, AL, USA). For the PCR product from 5'UTR to Exon 2, initial sequencing was performed in both directions, using the DM2024 upstream primer and the BF1224R downstream primer. Further sequences were then obtained from primers designed from this initial sequence (Table 5, Fig. 2). The PCR product that contained the region from Exon 2 to the 5'UTR of the TAP gene was initially sequenced only in the forward direction, using the upstream PCR primer BF1224; subsequent primers were then obtained from this sequence to allow for sequencing in both directions (Table 5, Fig. 3). Promoter elements were identified by reference to Kroemer et al. (1990), van den Elsen (2004) and the program SIGNALSCAN (<u>http://bimas.dcrt.nih.gov/molbio/signal/</u>) by Prestridge (1991). The dN to dS rate of the signal peptide (omitting the 15 bp insertion) was estimated by Mega 3.1 program. Exon 1 sequences were evaluated for predicted function as signal peptides by PSORTII (<u>http://psort.ims.u-tokyo.ac.jp/</u>).

Table 6. Efficiencies of *BF1* and *BF2* Reactions. Numbers in parenthesis are range of

 efficiency values obtained from three separate PCR runs for each haplotype.

BF1 Reaction	BF2 Reaction
1.92 (1.76 – 2.05)	1.97 (1.90 – 2.01)
1.91 (1.84 – 1.98)	1.97(1.90-2.03)
1.95(1.87 - 2.10)	2.01(1.95 - 2.09)
1.83(1.78 - 1.91)	1.87 (1.84 - 1.90)
1.90 (1.78 – 1.99)	1.94 (1.90 – 1.99)
	BF1 Reaction 1.92 (1.76 – 2.05) 1.91 (1.84 – 1.98) 1.95 (1.87 – 2.10) 1.83 (1.78 – 1.91) 1.90 (1.78 – 1.99)

Results

The BF2 Gene is Consistently Expressed in Higher Amounts than the BF1 Gene

To quantify transcripts from the *BF1* and *BF2* alleles of five different haplotypes, RT- real time quantitative PCR was performed. For each bird, the amounts of BF1 and BF2 were compared to β -actin transcripts from the same cells in order to normalize the data and comparisons were made between each of the A12, C7, A9, and A10 haplotypes with C5 (BF/BL = standard B21) samples collected and processed at the same time. A B21 haplotype was used for comparison with each of the others, because it matches a standard haplotype that was characterized by another laboratory for relative BF2 and BF1 transcript amounts by determining the number of cDNA clones (Shaw et al. 2007). To ensure that each PCR reaction was carried out with equivalent efficiency, PCR reactions using only standard controls were performed and efficiency compared (Table 6).

In all five haplotypes, *BF1* was expressed at a lower level than the *BF2* locus. As shown in Figure 4A, the ratio of *BF1* to β -actin, *BF2* to β -actin and *BF1* to *BF2* mRNA was similar between BC5 and A12 haplotypes. In both haplotypes, the *BF2* message was expressed at approximately 3 times the level of *BF1*. In a comparison of A9



Figure 4. RT Quantitative PCR of RNA from peripheral blood lymphocytes of various MHC haplotypes. Mean values were derived from five independent experiments for each haplotype with duplicates of each sample in each PCR run. Error bars indicate standard deviation for each haplotype; * = p < 0.05; *** = p < 0.001

Enhancer A

NFxB1 site

Sp1 site?

-198.

	2501	
BF1*C2v	GGAGGCAGGGAGGGGACCCCCACCGCGCCCGTCCCCGCCCCCGACTC)	
BF1*C7	GGAGGCAGGGAGGGGGCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC	
BF1*6	GGAGGCAGGGAGGGGACCCCCACCGCGCCCGTCCCCCCCC	т
<u>BF1*A12</u>		T
BF1*C1		
BF1 * 21		
BF1*21 BF1*12		
$\frac{BF1 + 12}{PF1 + 30}$		
DFI^A9		Π
BF1*AI		
BF.T*13	CTGGGAGTGGTGATCCCAGAGGTTTCCTCTGCTGTCAGTGACTC	
<u>BF2*12</u>	GAAGGGCC <u>GGGGGTTCCCA</u> CACCGCGCCCATCCCCCCCG-CTC	
	ISRE $(s) S$ X box	
	<u> </u>	
BF1 *C2v		
BF1 *C7	CCCCCTTTCCCTTTCACCTCACCACCCCCCCCCCCCCCC	
BF1*6	ACCCCTTTCCCTTTCCCCTTCACACCTCACCCCACCCC	
$\frac{DF1 + 0}{DF1 + 12}$		
DF1*AIZ		
DFI^CI		
BF1*21		
BF1*12	CGTGCTTTCGCTTTCGCTTCACAACCTGAGGGAGCGCATTCTGCCTGGCG	
BF1*A9	CG <u>GCTTTCGCTTT</u> CGCTTCA <u>CAACCTG</u> AGGGAGCGCATTCTG <u>CCTGGCG</u>	тт
BF1*A1	CGT <u>GCTTTCGCTTT</u> CGCTTCA <u>CAACCTG</u> AGGGAGCGCATTCTG <u>CCTGGCG</u>	ш
BF1*J3	CG <u>GCTTTCGCTTT</u> CGCTTCA <u>CAACCTG</u> AGGGAGCGCATTCTG <u>CCTGGCG</u>)	
BF2*12	CGC <u>GCTTTCGCTTT</u> CGCTTCA <u>CAACCTGAGGGAGCGC</u> ATTCTG <u>CCTGGCG</u>	
	X ₂ box	
	X ₁ box Y box Sp1 site?	
	CRE -99.	
BF1*C2v	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGGGGGGAACG)	
BF1*C7	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGGGGGCGGCAACG	
BF1*6	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGGGGGCGGCAACG	т
BF1*A12	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGGGGGGCAACG	I
BF1*C1	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGGGGGCAACG	
BF1*21	CCCGATGACGTCTCGCGCG-CTCCCGGTCGCCATTGGCGGGGCGG	
BF1*12	CCCGATGACGTCACATAAA-CCCCCGACTGCCATTGGCGGAGAGGCGACG	
BF1*A9	CCCGATGACGTCACATAAA-CCCCCGACTGCCATTGGCGGAGAGGCGACG	
BF1*A1	CCCGATGACGTCACATAAA-CCCCCGACTGCCATTGGCGGAGAGGCGACG	11
BF1*J3	CCCGATGACGTCACATAAA-CCCCCGACTGCCATTGGCGGAGAGGCGACG	
BF2*12	CCCGATGACGTCACATAAAACTCCAACTA-CCATTGGCGGAGAGGCGACG	

	CAAT box Sp1 binding	
	✓ -52.	
BF1*C2v (GAGGAACCAATGGGGGCGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	
BF1*C7 (GAGGAACCAATGGGGGGCGCGGTGCGGGACGG-GGACTGGTCCCAGAACGT	
<u>BF1*6</u> (GAGGAACCAATGGGGGGGCGCGGGTGCGGGACGG-GGACTGGTCCCAGAACGT	-
BF1*A12 (GAGGAA <u>CCAAT</u> GGGGGGCGC <u>GG</u> T <u>GCGGGACGG</u> -GGACTGGTCCCAGAACGT (_
BF1*C1 C	GAGGAACCAATGGGGGGCGCGGGTGCGGGGACGG-GGACTGGTCCCAGAACGT	
<u>BF1*21</u> (GAGGAACCAATGGGGGGGCGCGGGGTGCGGGACGG-GGACTGGTCCCAGAACGT	
BF1*12 0	GAGGAGCCAATGGGGGGCGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	
BF1*A9 A	AAGGAG <mark>CCAAT</mark> GGGGGCGCG <mark>GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGAGGAG-TAGGAAAAGCT </mark>	т
BF1*A1 A	AAGGAGCCAATGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	1
BF1*J3 (GAGGAGCCAATGGGGGGCGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	
550+10		
<u>BF5×15</u> (GAGGAG <u>CCAAT</u> GGGGGCGC <u>GGGGCGGGGGGGGG</u> AGGAG-TAGGAAAAGCT	
	↓ -1.	
BF1*C2v (GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	
BF1*C7 C	GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	
<u>BF1*6</u> (GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	T
BF1*A12 (GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	1
BF1*C1 C	GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	
<u>BF1*21</u> (GGAGGAGCGGTGC-GG-TGCGGGGCG	
<u>BF1*12</u> (GAAGGAGCTGCGCTGGGTGCGGCGGACTTGAGAGTGCAGCGGTGTGAGGCG	
BF1*A9 (GAAGGAGCTGCGCTGGGTGCGGCGGTCTTGGGAGTGCAGCGGTGTGAGGCG	Π
BF1*A1 (GAAGGAGCTGCGCTGGGTGCGGCGGTCTTGGGAGTGCAGCGGTGTGAGGCG	11
BF1*J3 (GAAGGAGCTGCGCTGGGTGCGGCGGTCTTGGGAGTGCAGCGGTGTGAGGCG	
BF2*12 (GAAGGAGCTGCGCTGGGTGCGGCGGACTTGAGAGTGCAGCGGTGCGAGGCG	

Figure 5. Alignment of promoter region sequences. Numbering is based on the sequence of BF1*12. Dashes indicate gaps introduced to maximize sequence identity. Position +1 is A of start codon. Arrows indicate transcription start points identified for BF2*12 (Kroemer et al. 1990). Shading indicates lineage specific polymorphisms delineating Type I or Type II within the region that is homologous among all alleles. Promoter elements based on van den Elsen et al. 2004 and Moon et al. 2005. Note that distance between S box and X1 box is 15 bp, which is the same as human. Distance between X2 box and Y box is 19 bp (human is 18 bp).

and A1 haplotypes with B21 (Fig. 4B), the ratios of *BF1* to β -actin, *BF2* to β -actin and *BF2* to *BF1* expression between A9 and A1 were similar. The ratio of *BF2* to *BF1* in B21, however, was approximately 2 to 3 times higher than that seen in A9 and A1. In both A9 and A1, *BF2* message was only approximately 1.2 times higher than that of *BF1*. However, the most marked difference in level of expression by comparison with the B21 haplotype occurred in the C7 haplotype. Mean *BF2* expression (relative to β -actin) was similar for the two haplotypes, though they differed statistically (p < 0.05) (Figure 4C). However, *BF1* expression relative to β -actin was dramatically lower in C7 than in B21 haplotype. As a result, the *BF2:BF1* ratio in the C7 haplotype was almost 30:1.

Putative BF1 Genes Are Located Adjacent to DMB2 Gene

In standard haplotypes characterized by long distance PCR from flanking genes, the *BF1* gene is adjacent to the *DMB2* gene (Shaw et al 2007). Earlier, we tentatively assigned *BF* sequences from novel MHC haplotypes to *BF1* or *BF2* locus based on their phylogenetic clustering with known *BF2* or *BF1* sequences, in which *BF1* sequences separated into a strongly defined clade (Livant et al 2004). To localize putative *BF1* sequences and to examine whether differences in the promoter regions may be responsible for the differential expression of the *BF* alleles, the 5' upstream region (from the flanking *DMβ2* gene to exon 2) of several *BF1* alleles was amplified by long range PCR from genomic DNA from 9 different haplotypes. The upstream primers were located in the 3'UTR of the *DMβ2* gene and the downstream primer was the putative *BF1* locus specific nucleotide sequence encoding the alpha 1 helix. Sequence determination of the exon 2 region confirmed that it contained the sequence tentatively assigned as a *BF1* gene on the basis of phylogenetic clustering, so formally localizing it to this area.

Only Two, Highly Diversified, BF1 5' Upstream Region Lineages Exist

Direct sequencing through the promoter region was performed on the DNA fragments amplified from *BF1* alleles by long distance PCR from the flanking *DMβ2* gene. The sequences obtained here together with *BF1*12* (Kaufman, Genbank Accession AL023516) were examined for conserved regulatory elements and putative transcription regulatory elements that have been reported for the B12 *BF2* allele (Fig. 5) (Kroemer et al. 1990; Zoeller et al. 1992). Analysis of these sequences showed two differing sequences for Enhancer A, which is bound by NFκB family members, and other polymorphisms in downstream promoter sequences between haplotypes.

All nine *BF1* alleles fall into one of two bi-allelic lineages (here designated as Type I and Type II) with respect to Enhancer A and promoter sequences. The positive regulatory element, Enhancer A, was identified in *BF2**12 on the basis of homology with mammalian class I MHC Enhancer A sequences (Kroemer et al. 1990). In the alignment shown in Fig. 5, Type I and Type II sequences differ from each other by 9 nucleotides in the region containing Enhancer A. In fact, the *BF1**12 allele (and its regulatory region relatives A1, A9, and J3) appear to have undergone a deletion of 272 bp in the region between the *DMB2* gene and the *BF1* gene including the region containing Enhancer A, as noted by Shaw et al. (2007). However, the putative Enhancer A region identified in the *BF2* gene has not been evaluated functionally, nor does it have the palindromic sequence (GGGGATTCCCC) creating dyad symmetry described as important for κ B1 site in mammalian MHC class I molecules (Mansky et al. 1994). Thus, the actual effect of differences in the two *BF1* lineages from *BF2* enhancer A region cannot be addressed.

Between the distal site of deletion involving Enhancer A in Type II sequences (-202) and the proximal site of divergence involving loss of transcription sites in Type I sequences (-69), there are 18 lineage specific SNPs (boxed nucleotides in Fig. 5). Complete linkage disequilibrium exists between the two Enhancer A types, and polymorphisms in the proximal promoter region (Fig. 5).

Allele	EnhA - Promoter	Exon 1 (Signal Peptide)	Exon 2 Alpha 1 domain Residue 8	Exon 2 Nuceotide Sequence	Exon 3 Nucleotide Sequence
BF1*C5 (BF1*21)	Туре І	25	Ι		
BF1*A12			I		
BF1*C7			I		
BF1*A8 (<u>BF1*6</u>)	Туре І	25	I		
BF1*C1	Type I	20	I		
BF1*C2v	Туре І	20	Ι		
<u>BF1*12</u>	Type II	20	V*		
BF1*A9	Type II		V*		
BF1*A1	Type II	20	V*		
BF1*J3	Type II	20	V*		

Figure 6. Diagrammatic representation of BF1 "haplotypes" consisting of various promoter lineages, signal peptide alleles, and α 1 domain sequences

The only apparent linkage between promoter types and exon 2, encoding the α 1 domain (that contributes to the peptide binding site), is with residue 8 of the mature protein (Ile in all Type I, Val in all Type II promoters, p = 0.0048 by Fisher's exact test) (Fig. 6). Except for the residue 8 association, promoter lineages do not necessarily correspond to exon 2 coding sequence relationships. Among the Type II lineages, BA1 and BA9 exon 2 sequences are identical with each other, and closely related to B12. But *BF1*J3* allele exon 2, which also has a Type II promoter, is on a separate and strongly supported branch from the BA1/BA9/B12 alleles, clustering with B21 (Type I lineage promoter) (Fig. 7).

BF1 Alleles Contain Highly Conserved Promoter Elements, with Polymorphism Concentrated Near the CRE

The sequence downstream from the Enhancer A contains a putative interferon stimulated response element (ISRE). Transfection experiments demonstrated that this motif acts as a strong IFN responsive element in the BF2 gene (Zoeller et al. 1992). To date, this evaluation of the ISRE motif is the only functional study of any of the putative regulatory motifs in the chicken *BF* promoter region. The sequence of the putative ISRE in the nine *BF1* alleles sequenced here is identical to that in *BF2* and includes the interferon consensus sequence (G/C)TTTCNNTTC present in many mammalian genes that are induced by interferon (Z<u>ö</u>ller et al. 1992). This sequence is intact across all haplotypes, showing significant homology with that of mouse and man. In addition, the *BF1* promoter region, like the *BF2*, contains 2 tandem repeats of the sequence motif

CTTTCG which binds nuclear trans-acting factors in a number of mammalian IFN responsive genes (Zöller et al. 1992).

The S box, X boxes and Y box are elements that are typically found in the 5' flanking region of mammalian MHC class II genes, although they are now recognized in class I genes as well. The *BF1* gene contains sequences that are similar to these; across all haplotypes the sequences were identical and corresponded to those previously described in the *BF2*12* gene.



Figure 7. Phylogenetic analysis of *BF1* exon 2 sequences. Neighbour-joining tree analysis was conducted using MEGA version 3.1 (Kumar et al. 2004). The numbers at nodes indicate bootstrap values obtained from 500 replicates. The scale indicates the proportion of nucleotide sites at which two sequences being compared are different.

Two further regulatory DNA sequence elements have been described in MHC class I genes – the TATA box and the CAAT box (reviewed in Singer and Maguire 1990). All of the haplotypes sequenced here had a CAAT box; there is no TATA box sequence in either chicken *BF2* or *BF1* genes, but an Sp1 binding site is located where a TATA box would be expected (Kroemer et al. 1990).

The *BF2* gene in the B12 haplotype has a tandem repeat of the Sp1 Binding Site (GGGCGG) (Kroemer et al. 1990). The sequences of the *BF1*12*, *BF1*A1*, and *BF1*A9* alleles (all Type II) are identical to this, also having two tandem repeats. The *BF1*J3* allele (also Type II), however, has a polymorphism that disrupts the second site. The *BF1*C2v* allele has three nucleotide differences, whereas the other *BF1* alleles (A8, A12, C1 C5, and C7) differ by two nucleotides in this region; in all these Type I promoters, both tandem repeats are disrupted. On the other hand, two additional potential Sp1 sites, between -211 to -205 and between -104 and -110, were identified by SIGNAL SCAN (Prestridge 1991) in all the Type 1 alleles but not in Type II (Fig. 5).

In the *BF1*A1*, *BF1*A9* and *BF1*J3* alleles (Type II promoter), the cAMP Response Element (CRE) is identical to that of *BF1*12*. In all the other alleles (Type I), there is a one nucleotide difference (T for A at the 3' end of the CRE). Almost half of the SNPs distinguishing Type I and II promoter lineages (7/16) are in either the CRE or the "CRE zone" consisting of 10 nucleotides to either side of the CRE octamer (Mitchison and Roes, 2002).

59
The Two BF1 Signal Peptide Lineages Exhibit Evidence of Recombination with Exon 2 Coding Alleles

In addition to the polymorphisms that are present in the 5' flanking region of the various haplotypes, sequencing through exon 1 allowed identification of differences among signal peptides (SP). Two distinct signal peptide lengths were identified, with three of the alleles–*BF1*C7*, *BF1*21* (C5 haplotype) and *BF1*B6*– having a 15 bp inframe insertion in the middle of the signal peptide sequence (Fig. 8). The result is an SP of either 21 or 26 amino acids. The extra 15 bp appear to be the result of a duplication of the sequence encoding "LGLLL" (positions 9-13), followed by a single point mutation to encode "LGLLR" in the inserted sequence. [Interestingly, one of the *BF2* alleles (BF2*1401) has a similar but shorter insertion encoding "GL", which appears to be the result of a duplication of sequence encoding positions 10-11 (GenBank AM282694).]

The signal peptide length polymorphism is restricted to the Type I promoter lineage; however it is not present in all haplotypes with Type I promoters. Within that lineage, the two SP lengths appear to be randomly associated with the polymorphic exon 2 (encoding the alpha 1 domain) (Fig. 6), which together with the alpha 2 domain (encoded by exon 3) forms the peptide binding site. Some *BF1* alleles share identical exon 2 sequences, including BF1*21, BF1*A12 and BF1*C7 (Livant et al. 2004). Among these alleles, two (*BF1*21* and *BF1*C7*) have a SP region encoding 26 amino acids, whereas BF1*A12 SP is predicted to be 21 amino acids in length. *BF1*6* and *BF1*C1* exon 2 sequences are more closely related to each other than to any other alleles (Fig. 7), yet they differ in SP length. Thus, these alleles have a patchwork pattern of linked polymorphisms involving exons 1 and 2. This pattern in coding regions of MHC class I

molecules has traditionally been interpreted to indicate allelic exchange by recombination.



Figure 8. Alignment illustrating predicted signal peptide-coding sequences of *BF1* alleles. Bold indicates standard haplotype.

In addition to the insertion encoding an extra five amino acids, other SNPs exist in the signal peptide coding region. Residues 2 and 7 are linked polymorphisms, occurring in a pattern that typifies either Type I or Type II promoter lineage (amino acids R2, V7 for Type I; G2, L7 for Type II). An exception to this pattern is the *BF1*C2v* allele, which is Type I promoter lineage and has R2 with L7. Other SNPs (A14G, A19T) are seen in BF2 signal peptides, although R2 is thus far observed in only *BF1* (Type I promoter lineage) alleles. The rate of nonsynonymous to synonymous substitution (dN to dS ratio) is 1.76 for BF1 signal peptide coding regions, suggesting positive selection has exerted an influence on this region. All the *BF1* allelic exon 1 sequences, including the ones with 15 bp insertion, are predicted to function as signal peptides by PSORTII analysis.

BF1*C7 has Two Potential Inactivating Polymorphisms in Intron 7 and Exon 8

Because the promoter sequence of the *BF1*C7* allele did not explain its very low expression, the *BF1* alleles of C7 and C5 (B21) haplotypes were also sequenced from exon 2 through to the 3'UTR and comparisons made to examine whether differential expression may be explained by polymorphism in this region of the gene.



Figure 9. Location of putative inactivating mutations in BF1*C7 nucleotide sequence

A 5' splice site sequence that differs from the mammalian consensus sequence by one bp has been identified in the BF2*B12 sequence at the beginning of Intron 7 (Kroemer et al. 1990). This identical sequence, in the same location, is present in both the BF1*C7 and BF1*21 (from the C5 broiler haplotype) alleles. The canonical 3' splice site noted by Kroemer et al is also present approximately 155 bp from the 5' splice site in both the BF1*B12 and BF1*21 (C5 haplotype); however in BF1*C7 there is a mutation in the putative 3' splice site (Figure 9). If this is indeed a 3' splice site in BF1*B21, then this mutation could account for the markedly reduced mRNA levels of BF1*C7. Additionally, Exon 8 encoding a cytoplasmic exon, has a one bp deletion in the *BF1*C7* allele when compared with nucleotide sequences of *BF1*21* in the C5 haplotype (our data) and the sequences of *BF1* alleles from standard haplotypes in the GenBank database (Shaw et al. 2007). This complex deletion/substitution mutation is predicted to abolish intron 7 acceptor site for RNA splicing.

Two canonical polyadenylation sites have been described in the *BF1*B12*. A polymorphism in the more 5' poly A site was seen in *BF1*C7* allele. However, the same polymorphism was described in *BF2*14* and *BF2*15* alleles, which are well-expressed (Shaw et al. 2007).

Discussion

This study reports difference in expression of the *BF2* and *BF1* loci, with all but one of the haplotypes evaluated here exhibiting a BF2 to BF1 ratio between 1.2:1 and 5:1. This BF2 to BF1 ratio is is somewhat lower than the approximately 10:1 ratio reported in cDNA clones of most haplotypes reported by Shaw et al. (2007), although the B21 haplotype in their studies had a BF2 to BF1 ratio of 1.5 to 1. The approximately 2fold difference between B21 and A1/A9 in our experiments may not be real, because the quantitative PCR is not sensitive enough to reliably distinguish differences less than about 2-fold. On the other hand, the remarkably low BF1 expression in the C7 haplotype, with a resulting high BF2 to BF1 ratio, is certainly real. The finding that *BF1*C7* has a polymorphism that results in loss of a 3' splice site (intron 7) could explain the reduced expression of this allele (Magor et al.1997).

We also report extensive polymorphism in the 5' upstream region of the various BF1 alleles, containing regulatory elements for expression, but conservation of most identified promoter elements including ISRE, S boxes, X1 and X2 (or CRE) boxes, Y box, and CAAT box. Almost all of the individual polymorphisms (SNPs), however, can be assigned to one of two lineages. Finally, the fact that all the novel BF sequences that were previously assigned to the *BF1* locus (on the basis of locus-specific sequence elements and phylogenetic analysis) could be amplified by long distance PCR from the flanking $DM\beta^2$ gene in effect localizes these sequences to the BF1 locus. One broiler haplotype evaluated in the present study (A8) has a BF/BL region that matches standard B6 haplotype based on identical BF1 and BF2 exon 2 and 3 sequences, as well as BLB1 and *BLB2* exon 2 sequences (Li et al. 1999; Livant et al. 2004; unpublished data). In this haplotype, the BF6 sequence designated "major" (Shaw et al. 2007) localized by long distance PCR to the BF1 region, in agreement with phylogenetic cluster analysis placing this sequence in the *BF1* group (Livant et al. 2004). These results further reinforce the importance of evaluating expression of BF genes by quantitative PCR methods. However, we did not evaluate BF1 and BF2 expression in this haplotype.

The concentration of SNPs in the CRE and CRE zone is reminiscent of the picture seen in three mouse MHC class II gene (A α , A β , and E β) promoters, which interestingly also belong to bi-allelic lineages defined by numerous SNPs in linkage disequilibrium (Mitchison and Roes 2002). As these authors point out, the CRE is responsive to external signals. Functional consequences of the two promoter lineages are not known. In lymphocytes from peripheral blood lymphocytes (mostly T cells), constitutive expression of BF1 transcripts did not differ markedly between different promoter lineages (comparing B21 with BA9 or BA1). In the case of mouse MHC class II promoter polymorphism, however, some of the expression differences were tissue-specific (Janitz et al. 1997).

Type I or II promoters are in linkage disequilibrium with one nucleotide substitution in exon 2 encoding either valine or isoleucine at residue 8 in the α 1 domain of the mature protein (Type I is associated with Ile, Type II with Val). Linkage disequilibrium between regulatory sequences and coding sequences has been suggested to indicate co-evolution between the two, with selection acting on expression (Mitchison and Roes 2002). On the other hand, except for residue 8 in the α 1 domain of the mature protein, other exon 2 polymorphisms appear not to be in linkage disequilibrium with promoter lineages, based on phylogenetic analysis. The only proposed contact for MHC I residue 8 is with β 2microglobulin (Kaufman 1992). Residue 8 is invariant (Ile) in all known BF2 alleles, and is an invariant position in the 1746 known human MHC classical class I molecules as well, with the sole exception of the *B5525* allele (IMG/HLA database; http://www.ebi.ac.uk/imgt/hla/). Type I and II promoters are also in linkage disequilibrium with exon 1 SNPs encoding residues 2 and 7 of the signal peptide.

The various combinations of signal peptide length polymorphism (exon 1) with exon 2 alleles described herein could most easily be explained as a result of recombination between the two exons. How could signal peptides of differing length be selected? In general, polymorphism in the SP may affect efficiency of transport into the endoplasmic reticulum, so selective pressure could operate to regulate expression at post-

65

translational steps. Beyond the common function of transporting nascent protein into the endoplasmic reticulum, in mice and humans, MHC I signal peptide has the unusual function of providing peptides that bind to and stabilize cell surface expression of an MHC I nonclassical protein (HLA-E in humans, Qa-1 in mice) both of which are recognized by an inhibitory receptor on natural killer cells (CD94/NKG2A); reduced MHC I peptide amounts signal infection by viruses that downregulate MHC I expression (reviewed in Lanier, 2005). MHC alleles differ in signal peptide sequences, with some sequences having superior binding affinity (HLA-E) to others (Vales-Gomez et al. 1998). Whether a similar system exists in chickens is not known, although a gene with homology to both *CD94* and *NKG2* was identified in the chicken genome (Chiang et al. 2007).

In humans, Enhancer A of *HLA-A* and –*B* are identical to each other and to mouse Enhancer A. However, the less well expressed *HLA-C* gene differs from the 11-bp sequence "GGGGATTCCCC" NF κ B1 site by 2 nucleotides in the majority of *HLA-C* alleles (Cereb et al. 1994). As a result, the dyad symmetry believed to be important for interaction with nuclear binding factors is disrupted; the NF κ B1 and NK κ B2 sites of *HLA-C* Enhancer A failed to bind any proteins of the NF κ B/Rel family. Furthermore, the *HLA-C* enhancer A did not have any detectable NF κ B induced transactivating activity in a reporter assay (Gobin et al. 1998). Despite the lack of NF κ B transactivating activity associated with the *HLA-C* Enhancer A, the amount of message for HLA-C measured by McCutcheon et al. (1995) was 10% to 50% the level of HLA-B message. This figure is remarkably close to the amount of BF1 relative to BF2 transcripts in the present report. Strong conservation of most promoter elements in *BF1* alleles examined indicates that BF1 are classical class I molecules, as the nonclassical class I genes demonstrate highly diverged (and sometimes unrecognizable) promoter elements (Howcroft and Singer 2003).

At least two independent events have resulted in inactivation of BF1. Extremely low expression of BF1 locus in C7 haplotype is reported here, and is probably explained by a mutation in a splice acceptor site. A similar mutation in an HLA-A allele is associated with reduction of transcript amounts to about 10% of the normal allele (Magor et al. 1997). The substitution and deletion mutation we observed in BF1 * C7 may be of the sort described in KIR3DS1 (Martin et al. 2007), which was thought to result from the misalignment of DNA strands during DNA replication. B14 and B15 haplotypes lack BF1 transcripts due to apparent insertion and rearrangement (Shaw et al 2007). In humans, *HLA-A24* has been inactivated in 3 independent events, which the authors suggest may be the result of selective pressure to eliminate expression of that allele (Magor et al. 1997). Null or poorly expressed alleles of *KIR2DL* (van den Bussche et al. 2006) and KIR3DL (Pando et al. 2003), inhibitory receptors on NK cells recognizing HLA-C or HLA-B molecules as ligands, have been described; the argument has been made that selective pressure to reduce or eliminate these inhibitory receptors exists because the presence of the KIR on immune cells inhibits responses directed toward eliminating infections. An ortholog of *HLA-C* has been found in some but not all orangutan MHC haplotypes, and the presence of an apparently co-evolving KIR ortholog suggests that the orangutan *HLA-C* orthologue is functional (Guethlein et al. 2007). Thus, the fact that some chicken MHC haplotypes lack BF1 expression has a precedent,

67

and would be consistent with a model in which pathogen-driven selective pressures may have acted to adjust the degree of immune regulation.

Previously, we argued that the *BF1* gene appears to be under selection for diversification in coding sequences, because sites in the peptide binding region have a dN to dS rate of substitution greater than 1.0 (Livant et al. 2004). Based on analysis of seven MHC haplotypes (only five of which encode an identifiable *BF1* gene), Shaw et al. (2007) argue that *BF1* genes are not under selection but subject only to drift from more ancestral alleles. With the addition of eight different haplotypes here, it becomes apparent that the *BF1* gene has hallmarks of a gene under selection for variation in transctipt abundance, and for varied promoters, or combinations of signal peptides with coding sequences of the mature protein.

IV. INTERFERON-α INDUCED INHIBITION OF INFECTIOUS BURSAL DISEASE VIRUS IN CHICKEN EMBRYO FIBROBLAST CULTURES DIFFERING IN MX GENOTYPE

Abstract

Interferon-induced antiviral activity in cells forms an important early line of defense against viral pathogens. IFN-induced mediators are well documented in mammals, with one of the best characterized antiviral proteins being Mx. In chickens, many alleles of Mx have been described, but functionally only the polymorphism at a site encoding residue 631 in the protein determines differential antiviral activity against vesicular stomatitis virus and influenza virus in transfection experiments. The role of chicken Mx has not been assessed with regard to infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV), an important pathogen of chickens. To examine the role of chicken IFN α and Mx631 SNP against IBDV, chicken embryo fibroblast cultures that differed in Mx genotype (antivirally positive Mx Asn631 or antivirally negative Mx Ser631) were treated with IFN α and cell death following IBDV infection and viral yield assessed. IFN α was shown to have strong antiviral activity in this system in terms of reduced cell death and virus yield. Furthermore the reduction in viral yield did not differ significantly among Mx genotypes, indicating that Mx Asn631 is not a pivotal determinant of resistance to IBDV.

Introduction

Infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV), a member of the birnavirus family, is a small bisegmented dsRNA virus that encodes 5 proteins (Dobos et al. 1979). It was first described in chickens in 1962 as the causative agent of Gumboro disease (Cosgrove 1962). The virus infects and replicates mainly in lymphoid cells in the Bursa of Fabricius, thereby causing their destruction and eventually the destruction of the bursa itself (Becht 1980; Kaufer and Weiss 1980). Chickens aged 3-6 weeks are most susceptible to mortality, whereas younger chicks are more susceptible to prolonged immunodeficiency (Lukert and Saif 2003). This is a disease of considerable economic importance for two reasons – mortality due to the virus can result in losses of up to 20%and the resulting immunosuppression that occurs due to destruction in the bursa can cause exacerbation of other diseases and insufficient response to vaccines (Allen et al. 1972; Jackwood and Saif 1987). Currently the disease is controlled by extensive vaccination programs (Lukert and Saif 2003). However, some evidence exists for differential genetic resistance to mortality from highly virulent IBDV among chicken lines (Bumstead et al. 1993; Hassan et al. 2004). The involvement of a single gene in IBDV resistance was indicated in one of the Compton (Institute for Animal Health, England) Leghorn lines by the results of experiments using F2 and backcross chickens (Bumstead et al. 1993). However, the identity of this gene is not known.

Innate immune response genes are likely candidates for genes that may influence resistance to IBDV. Type I IFNs are a major component of the innate response to viruses but only limited studies have been conducted to evaluate the effect of chicken IFN α in IBDV infection. Mo et al (2001) evaluated a narrow dose range of a recombinant

chicken IFN α preparation of unspecified titer and demonstrated a modest reduction of IBDV plaque formation. They also demonstrated that their recombinant IFN α protein could ameliorate IBD in specific-pathogen free (SPF) chickens.

The antiviral state is established in cells by the effect of interferons. The production of the type I IFNs α and β is induced following viral infection and subsequently a number of IFN-responsive genes are induced (reviewed in Samuel 2001). Among the type I IFN-induced proteins that have antiviral activity in infected cells are protein kinase R (PKR), 2',5' oligoadenylate synthetase (OAS) (which couples with constitutively expressed RNase L) and Mx (reviewed in Samuel 2001). Of these, Mx proteins in humans and mice are probably the best characterized of the known IFNinducible genes with antiviral activity against a wide range of viruses (reviewed in Haller and Kochs 2002). Mx is a high molecular weight GTPase that blocks viral replication by directly associating with the virus; however, the exact mechanism of action is unknown (in Haller and Kochs 2002). Mx was first described in mice (Horisberger et al. 1983) and the antiviral properties of this protein have been well established. In rodents these properties appear to be related to the cellular location of Mx. The nuclear Mx1 protein blocks influenza virus replication (Krug et al. 1985; Staeheli et al. 1983); however, antiviral activity against vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV), but not influenza, is conferred by the cytoplasmic Mx2 protein (Meier et al. 1990).

The human homologue, MxA, has been shown to have activity against a wide range of RNA viruses including orthomyxoviruses (Marshall et al. 2000; Pavlovic et al. 1992), paramyxoviruses (Zhao et al. 1996), the rhabdovirus VSV (Pavlovic et al. 1990) and bunyaviruses (Frese et al. 1996). In addition, MxA also confers resistance to hepatitis B, a DNA virus (Gordien et al. 2001) and has recently been shown to be effective against two double-stranded RNA viruses - infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV) and a human reovirus - in transfected cells (Mundt 2007). Chicken IFN α is known to have *Mx*-inducing activity (Schultz et al. 1995) and recently the transcription of *Mx* has been shown to be upregulated in chicken embryonic fibroblasts (CEFs) infected with IBDV (Wong et al. 2007).

When chicken *Mx* cDNA was first cloned and sequenced it was reported that it was devoid of antiviral activity against a number of viruses including influenza virus, Thogoto virus, Sendai virus and VSV (Bernasconi et al. 1995). However, this work was carried out in one line of White Leghorn breed and subsequent sequencing of *Mx* cDNAs from many breeds revealed extensive polymorphism in the *Mx* Gene (Ko et al. 2002). Cell transfection experiments indicated that some of the *Mx* genes conferred resistance to highly pathogenic avian influenza virus and VSV. A single SNP at position 2,032 (G to A) that encoded an amino acid substitution (Ser to Asn) at position 631 was demonstrated to determine differential antiviral activity. Asn at position 631 conferred positive antiviral activity and Serine at position 631 made the Mx protein negative for antiviral activity (Ko et al. 2002; 2004b). In addition, preliminary data from *in vivo* studies carried out by collaborators has indicated that chicks that are homozygous for the *Mx* Asn631 allele survive longer following infection with highly pathogenic avian influenza H5N2 than those that are homozygous for the *Mx* Ser631 allele (Suarez and Ewald unpublished).

Mx proteins have also been described in fish (Staeheli et al. 1989). An important pathogen of fish, infectious pancreatic necrosis virus (IPNV), like IBDV, is also a dsRNA virus belonging to the family *Birnaviridae* (Dobos 1995). Recently, salmon Mx1 was

shown to possess antiviral activity against IPNV in transfected cells by reducing cytopathic effect, reducing virus yield, inhibiting viral protein synthesis and reducing viral transcription (Larsen et al. 2004).

Chicken Mx631 alleles have not been evaluated in transfection experiments for antiviral effect against IBDV. More important than the ability of ectopically expressed Mx proteins to limit viral replication is the question of whether Mx proteins that are expressed endogenously after infection or IFN α treatment play a pivotal role in resistance to virus. Because chicken Mx proteins resemble human MxA in terms of cytoplasmic location and activity against both influenza and VSV it seems likely that chicken Mx Asn631 will be similar to human MxA in its ability to limit IBDV replication. There are reasons to hypothesize that cells endogenously expressing Mx Asn631 or Ser631 after IFN α treatment will differ in antiviral effect against IBDV. In normal cells endogenously expressing IFN stimulated genes (ISGs) in response to IFNa, many different antiviral proteins are expressed. Nonetheless in some viral infections a single ISG (eg Mx or and OAS isotype) is the predominant determinant of resistance to the disease (Arhneiter et al. 1990; Mashimo et al. 2002; Scherbik et al. 2007). Additionally MxA, OAS or PKR polymorphisms in individual members of the human species are associated with differences in outcome to infection with SARS virus (Hamano et al. 2005; He et al. 2006), hepatitis C virus (Knapp et al. 2003) or West Nile virus (Yakub et al. 2006). An *in vitro* model of virus infection is appropriate to evaluate Mx influence on viral replication: embryo fibroblasts from genetic variants typically reflect the same difference as *in vivo* susceptibility or resistance to infection, as has previously been demonstrated with mouse Mx1 and influenza infection (Arnheiter et al. 1990; Engelhardt et al. 2004;

Staeheli et al. 1988) and mouse *OASL1* and West Nile virus infection (Mashimo et al. 2002).

The aim of the present work was to investigate whether the chicken Mx allele having antiviral activity against avian influenza virus (AIV) and VSV is a major determinant of IFN-induced antiviral activity against IBDV. This was achieved by establishing chicken embryo fibroblast cultures from embryos differing in Mx631 SNP genotype, treating with recombinant chicken IFN α to induce the antiviral state and infecting with IBDV. We found that IBDV replication was adversely affected by IFN α in this system, and that reduction in virus yield did not differ significantly among Mx genotypes.

Materials and Methods

Experimental Design

A specific pathogen free (SPF) broiler flock segregating for high frequency of both *Mx* Asn631 and *Mx* Ser631 was maintained at the Auburn University Poultry Science Farm in an SPF facility. Chicken embryo fibroblast (CEF) cultures were established from individual embryos which were then typed for *Mx*631 SNP and individually infected.

Typing of parents and embryos

To type parents, blood was collected in EDTA from the wing vein of each bird. To type embryos, approximately 5 ml of allantoic fluid were collected from each egg at the time of CEF preparation and erythrocytes obtained from this. DNA was isolated from erythrocytes using the Gen Elute Blood genomic DNA kit (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, MO) as per manufacturer's instructions and PCR amplification of a 450-bp region in exon 13 performed using the primers Mx14up1 (GAATAGCAACTCCATACCGTG) and Mx14dn2 (GTCTACCAGGTATTGGTAGGCTTTG). PCR was performed in a final volume of 50 µl, each reaction containing 200-400 ng of DNA, 2.4 U of AmpliTaq Gold, 5µl 10x Buffer I, 100 mM of MgCl₂, 4µl of dNTP mixture (2.5 mM each) and 50 µM of each primer (Operon, Huntsville, AL). The PCR was performed on an Applied Biosystems Thermal Cycler; conditions were an initial 11 minute hold at 94°C, 40 cycles of 94°C for 1 minute, 50°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 1 minute plus a final extension at 72°C for 10 minutes.

For restriction endonuclease digestion of the amplicons, 25 μ l of PCR product was digested with 2.5 U *Hpy*8I following manufacturer's instructions (Fermentas Inc, Glen Burnie, MD). Following digestion, RFLP bands were visualized on 2.5% agarose gel stained with Sybr Green under UV illumination. Cells/birds were then described as *MxAA* (homozygous for the antivirally positive Mx Asn631); *MxGG* (homozygous for antivirally negative Mx Ser 31); or as *Mx GA*(heterozygous) (See Figure 10).

Sires and dams were also typed for *OAS*A* and *B* alleles by PCR using the method of Yamamoto et al (1998).

Cell cultures and viruses

Individual primary CEF cultures were prepared from 10-12 day old SPF embryos from the flock segregating for Mx 631 SNP. Fifteen ml of cell suspension at a density of 1 x 10⁵ /ml cells was seeded into 75 cm² flasks and grown in MEM containing 80 µg of

tylosin and 100 µg of gentamycin per ml with 4% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco), and 10% Tryptose phosphate broth (Sigma Aldrich) in 5% CO₂ at 38°C. CEF cells were harvested one day after culturing. To harvest, the cells were rinsed 1x in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and trypsinised with TrypLE (Gibco) for 5-10 minutes and 2 ml of growth medium was added to stop trypsinization. The cells were then collected by centrifugation for 5 minutes, and cell pellets were either (1) resuspended in medium as described but with 2% FBS, seeded into 96 well plates, 180 µl per well, at a density of 3.4×10^5 per ml and used for IFN α treatment and infection with IBDV or (2) resuspended in freeze media and stored in liquid nitrogen until needed or (3) seeded into 75cm² flasks at 1x10⁵ ml for harvesting and 3rd passage.



Mx Asn631/Asn631	Mx Ser631/Ser631	Mx Asn631/Ser631
307		307
	206	206
112	112	112
	101	101
31	31	31

b

Figure 10. Mx PCR RFLP bands visualized on 2.5% agarose gel. (a) Lane 1 shows *Mx Asn631/Asn631* genotype; Lane 2 shows *Mx Ser631/Ser631* genotype; Lane 3 is 50-2000 kb marker. (b) The size of RFLP bands in each genotype.

Preparation of recombinant chicken interferon alpha (IFNα)

COS 7 cells were grown to 80% confluency and transfected with the chicken IFN α expression plasmid, CHIFN α -pcDNAI, a kind gift from Peter Staeheli (University of Freiburg, Germany). Cells were transfected using PolyFect Transfection reagent (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) as per manufacturer's instructions. The cultures were incubated at 37°C for 15-20 hours and medium changed; the medium containing IFN α was harvested 72 hrs after transfection and centrifuged to remove cell debris. This crude recombinant IFN α preparation was then stored at 4°C until evaluation to determine titer, then aliquoted and stored at -20°C. The determination of the IFN α titer was performed on CEF cultures infected with vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV), Indiana strain. The antiviral activity of the IFN was measured by a cytopathic effect inhibition assay as described (Schultz et al. 1995) and the titer was determined to be 200,000 U/ml. <u>Determining Virus Dose and Time-Point for Evaluating IFN α Effects</u>

The IBDV vaccine strain D-78 (Intervet Inc, Millsboro, DE) was propagated in primary CEF cells. In order to harvest the virus, the cells and medium were frozen and thawed 3 times in the culture flask; cells and medium were removed from the flask and centrifuged to remove cell debris. To determine virus titers, 3rd passage Mx*Asn631/Ser631* heterozygous CEFs seeded in 96 well plates grown to confluency were infected with serial 10-fold dilutions of virus stock. MTT viability assay was performed after 3, 4, 5 and 6 days (Figure 11). At 6 days post-infection, the cell cultures showed maximum death from viral replication while control cells were still viable. The TCID₅₀ was determined using the method of Reed and Muench to be $10^{7.4}$ /ml. A virus stock dilution resulting in 50 TCID₅₀/20 µl was chosen for evaluating IFN α and Mx effects.



Figure 11. Time course of cell viability for determination of IBDV stock titer. Absorbance 570-690 nm measures cell viability, where loss of absorbance indicates a reduction in cell viability.

IFNα treatment and virus infection

CEFs were grown to 80-100% confluency at 38°C in 5% CO₂, washed once with PBS and treated with eight 4-fold serial dilutions of IFN α , beginning at 10,000 U/ml for 16-20 hours. The medium was removed, cells washed in PBS and infected with 50 TCID₅₀ IBDV D78 in 20µl of MEM with gentamycin and tylosin but without FBS and Tryptose phosphate broth. After 1 hour of incubation at 38°C, 160 µl of medium containing 2% FBS and 10% Tryptose phosphate broth was added. In some experiments, IFN α was added back in the same concentration as pretreatment. At 4 days postinfection, a sample of medium was removed from each well and pooled within each treatment replicate and stored at -80°C to evaluate virus yield by TCID₅₀.

In order to determine virus yields, ten-fold serial dilutions of the collected supernatants were used to infect confluent 3rd passage CEFs in 96 well plates and cell viability assays (MTT) performed 6 days post infection. The Cell Proliferation Kit I

(MTT) (Roche Applied Science, Mannheim, Germany) was used, following manufacturer's instructions, to assess cell viability. UV absorbance was measured at 570 -690 nm on an ELx800 Universal Microplate Reader (Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, VT).

Results

IFN α has strong antiviral activity against IBDV

In preliminary experiments we investigated the effect of IFN α and *Mx*631 SNP on virus replication. Individual 3rd passage *Mx Asn631/Ser631* heterozygous and *MxSer631/Ser631* homozygous cell cultures were treated with 4-fold dilutions of crude recombinant IFN α expressed from a eukaryotic expression vector. IFN α concentrations ranged from 10,000 U/ml to 0.6 U/ml; medium without IFN α was used as a control. Cell death was assessed at 4, 5 and 6 days post infection by MTT staining. Following treatment with IFN α , the amount of cell death was shown to decrease in relation to the amount of IFN α added to the cells; this effect was apparent in both *Mx* genotypic groups with no marked difference observed in cell death between the two. Results indicated that IFN α had strong antiviral activity against IBDV infection in this culture system (Figure 12).

Cell death was compared in cultures that were pretreated with IFN α versus replicate cultures that were pretreated in the same way but also treated with the same IFN α concentration immediately after infection, when it was added back in maintenance media and remained for the duration of the experiment. The addition of IFN α post

79

infection did not have a marked or reproducible effect on cell death as measured by MTT (Figure 12 and data not shown).



Figure 12. A representative example of comparison of cell death between 1x and 2x IFN treated cells infected with IBDV. 1x IFN indicates pretreatment with IFN α only whereas 2x IFN indicates pretreatment and post-infection treatment with IFN α . Absorbance 570-690 nm measures cell viability, where loss of absorbance indicates a reduction in cell viability 4 days post infection.

The antiviral activity of IFN α was further demonstrated by reduction in viral yield. Individual 2nd passage CEF cultures were treated with IFN α , as described, and infected with 50 TCID₅₀ IBDV. Following infection maintenance medium without IFN α , or with the same dilution of IFN α as original treatment, was added. After 4 days, a sample of medium was collected from each well, pooled and used in virus yield determinations. For virus yield determination, 3rd passage CEFs were used. These were grown to confluency and infected with 10-fold serial dilutions of medium from cultures

that had been infected with virus in the absence of IFN α or 625 U/ml or 40 U/ml IFN α . After 6 days culture, an MTT assay was performed to determine tissue culture infectious dose (virus yield) (Figure 13). Overall, the amount of viral replication was reduced in all cells that had been treated with IFN α , but the addition of IFN α in maintenance medium reduced virus yield more. In the cultures treated once with IFN α , virus yield decreased 10 fold at the highest IFN concentration (625 U/ml). In contrast, in cultures where IFN α was added back post infection at this concentration, virus yield decreased by between 100- and 1000-fold. This was seen in both *Mx* genotypes that were available for comparison (Figure 13).



Figure 13: Comparison of virus yields from supernatants collected from IFN α treated *Mx Asn631/Ser631* or *Mx Ser631/Ser631* CEFs four days post-infection with IBDV. 1xIFN indicates pretreatment with IFN α only, whereas 2xIFN indicates pretreatment and post-infection treatment with IFN α . CEF cultures established from 3 individual embryos of each genotype were compared, (n=3 independent experiments).

Influence of Mx genotype on IFN-induced antiviral activity

The effect of IFN α on cells derived from embryos with different *Mx*631 genotypes was assessed in greater depth. Briefly, on any given day, CEFs were prepared from 2 to 4 embryos and individual cell cultures established. Allantoic fluid was collected from the embryonated egg at the time of CEF preparation and DNA from cells was used to type the embryos. Because IFN α pre-treatment alone had minimal effect on virus yield (Figure 13), the cultures were treated with IFN α pre- and post-infection, as described, infected with IBDV, and medium collected after 4 days and TCID₅₀ determined as described.



Figure 14. Mx genotype effect on reduction in IBDV yield following IFN α treatment. CEF cultures were prepared individually from four Mx Asn631 homozygotes, four Mx Ser631 homozygotes and five Mx Asn631/Ser631 heterozygotes. Virus yield differs from control (no IFN α treatment) at all IFN α concentrations evaluated (p<0.001 by ANOVA).

Virus yield was shown to decrease in response to IFN α treatment across all genotypes. However there was no significant difference among *Mx* genotypes at the IFN dilutions described here (Figure 14).

Discussion

There is little information in the literature describing the antiviral properties of chicken IFN α against IBDV infection. Results of the present study provide evidence to suggest that chicken IFN α has strong, dose dependent antiviral activity against IBDV, even at a dose as low as 10 U/ml when exogenously added IFN is present before and after virus infection. In comparing cells that had been treated once or twice with IFN α , there did not appear to be any reproducible reduction in cell death in those cells that were treated twice. However when virus yield was assessed on selected IFN α dilutions, cells treated before and throughout viral infection with IFN α showed a 100- to 1000-fold decrease in viral yield at the highest IFN concentration when compared to the control without IFN α , compared with a 10-fold decrease in cultures treated once with IFN α .

This leads to the question of which interferon stimulated gene or genes is responsible for activity against IBDV? Mx is an obvious candidate. A recent report described that human MxA has been shown to strongly reduce to replication of the birnavirus IBDV (Mundt 2007). Salmon Mx1 demonstrates potent antiviral activity against another birnavirus IPNV, a fish pathogen (Larsen et al. 2004). In addition, in CEFs that were infected with IBDV the transcription of *Mx* was upregulated in comparison to uninfected cells (Wong et al. 2007). This data is suggestive of an antiviral role for Mx proteins against double stranded RNA viruses. However, to date the antiviral role of chicken Mx against IBDV has not been assessed either in transfection experiments or in cells endogenously expressing Mx in response to IFN α . In cells endogenously expressing Mx in response to IFN α , we were able to compare cultures with antivirally positive *Mx* Asn631 and antivirally negative *Mx* Ser631 alleles for IBDV antiviral activity following IFN α treatment to induce ISGs. Results indicated that when cell survival was evaluated 4 days post infection following IFN α treatment, there was little difference between genotypes. Medium samples from these cultures were then analyzed to assess virus yield, and it was shown to decrease across all genotypes with increasing concentrations of IFN α . There was no significant difference in reduction in virus yield among *Mx* genotypes (Figure 14). In all *Mx* genotypes, the virus yield was lowest in cells treated twice with IFN α .

The similarity in virus reduction induced by IFN α across all *Mx* genotypes may have several explanations. Firstly, the Mx protein in chickens may be a redundant ISG for IBDV: the antivirally positive Mx Asn631 may have activity against IBDV but other ISGs may compensate for the absence of antiviral activity against IBDV by Mx Ser631. Chicken *PKR* has been cloned and transfection experiments have demonstrated antiviral activity against VSV (Ko et al. 2004a). Chicken *OAS* is also a candidate for IFN α induced antiviral activity – upregulation of this protein has been reported in chicken embryo cells treated with IFN (West and Ball 1982) and in chicken CEFs infected with IBDV (Li et al. 2007). Two alleles of *OAS* have been described in the chicken, *OAS-A* and *B*, with OAS-B exhibiting only 10-15% activity of OAS-A (Yamamoto et al. 1998). However, preliminary data from our laboratory suggests that different OAS genotypes did not influence IBDV replication. Secondly, Mx Asn631 may not have antiviral activity against IBDV despite its differential activity against VSV and influenza virus. Finally, it is possible that both Mx Asn 631 and Ser631 have antiviral activity against IBDV and that the Mx 631 polymorphism affects only vesicular stomatitis and influenzaviruses.

Reverse transcription quantitative PCR in our lab demonstrated that Mx was well expressed, relative to β -actin, in CEFs treated with the crude recombinant IFN α preparation in a dose dependent manner (Livant unpublished). This demonstrated that the IFN preparation was active and the CEF in this culture system responded well in terms of upregulation of Mx expression.

This study demonstrates the antiviral properties of IFN α on IBDV in CEFs. Further studies are required to evaluate the role of the various ISGs in IFN α -induced anti-IBDV activity.

V. CONCLUSION

The innate immune response is one of the first lines of defense against viral pathogens and is characterized by rapid, non-specific responses of limited duration. A key component of the innate immune response is the NK cell, which destroys virally infected cells. The Type I IFN pathway, which ultimately establishes an antiviral state in cells, is another critical component of the innate immune response to viruses. Numerous studies in mammals have shown that polymorphism of genes in both these pathways is linked with differences in disease resistance. However, similar studies in chickens are limited. The first study presented here focused on polymorphism in a gene of the chicken MHC complex (*BF1*), encoding a class I molecule that was recently shown to regulate NK-like cells. In the second study, the role of the Type I IFN pathway, and polymorphism in a gene involved in the IFN-induced antiviral state (*Mx*), was evaluated against IBDV, a commercially important pathogen of chickens.

Although the association of the chicken MHC with resistance to infectious diseases was first identified about 40 years ago, and the list has been growing, in no case is the identity of the MHC gene or genes responsible for differential resistance known. Similarly, the role of individual MHC proteins in immune mechanisms (CTL or NK cell killing, etc.) is incompletely understood. However, the molecule encoded by one of the MHC class I genes (*BF2*) presents antigen peptide to CTL. And recent studies by collaborators demonstrated that expression of the BF1 molecule (encoded by the other

MHC class I gene) on target cells strongly blocks NK-like killing. These results indicate that the BF1 molecule is a ligand for an as yet unidentified killer inhibitory receptor on NK cells. Mammalian cells tightly regulate expression of MHC class I molecules (such as HLA-C) that may be functionally homologous to BF1, and the NK-inhibitory class I molecules are less well expressed at both the mRNA and protein levels than the class I molecules that present antigen to CTL. In mammals, allelic variation in expression or recognition of both the NK inhibitory receptors and their MHC class I ligands has been noted, and is thought to be driven by pathogen pressure. This study attempted to further characterize the expression and promoter polymorphism of the chicken MHC class I molecule, BF1, in light of its NK-like cell inhibitory activity.

Previous studies to quantify expression of the *BF1* and *BF2* loci relied on counting relative numbers of cDNA clones obtained from conventional PCR, which is not truly quantitative. This study reports difference in levels of expression of the *BF2* and *BF1* loci, using quantitative RT-PCR, with all but one of the haplotypes evaluated here exhibiting a *BF2* to *BF1* ratio on the order of 1.2 to 5. The exception, the BF1*C7 allele, was expressed in very low amounts, resulting in a *BF2* to *BF1* ratio of 27:1. To further evaluate mRNA expression of *BF1* genes, nucleotide sequence analysis of the 5' regulatory region containing promoter elements of nine *BF1* alleles was performed. Results showed extensive polymorphism in the 5' upstream region of the various *BF1* alleles but conservation of most identified promoter elements; additionally, all the *BF1* alleles showed divergence from the Enhancer A sequence identified in the more highly expressed *BF2* gene. The fact that all the novel *BF* sequences that were previously assigned to the *BF1* locus (on the basis of locus-specific sequence elements and phylogenetic analysis) could be amplified by long distance PCR from the flanking $DM\beta 2$ gene in effect localizes these sequences to the *BF1* locus. Finally, the extremely low expression reported of the BF1 allele in one haplotype, C7, may be explained by a mutation in the 3' splice site of intron 7. In light of the demonstration that BF1 molecules inhibit NK cell killing, the polymorphism causing low expression of the *BF1*C7* allele may have been selected by pressure from a specific pathogen that was better controlled by host NK cells having a lower threshold of activation conferred by absence of the BF1 inhibitory ligand on infected cells.

In the second study presented here, the effect of the Type I IFN (IFN α) on IBDV was evaluated. Futhermore, we evaluated the influence of polymorphism in the *M*x gene, which is induced by Type I IFNs and contributes to the antiviral response, on infection *in vitro* with IBDV.

IFN induced mediators have been well documented in mammals; in particular, the antiviral role of Mx proteins in humans and mice has been well established. The antiviral role of this protein has also been demonstrated against dsRNA viruses, in fish and transfected human cells. Furthermore, artificial mutants of chicken Mx cDNA confirmed that positive antiviral was conferred by the presence of Asn at position 631, with the presence of Ser indicating an antivirally negative protein. However to date the role of chicken Mx has not been assessed with regard to IBDV, an important pathogen of chickens. In this study, CEF cultures differing in Mx631 genotype were established. In this system, we were able to compare cultures from antivirally positive Mx Asn 631 and antivirally negative Mx Ser 631 embryos for activity following IFN α treatment to induce ISGs.

88

IFN α clearly has a strong antiviral effect against IBDV in this culture system; in cultures of all Mx genotypes, there was a reduction in cell death in infected cells that had previously been treated with IFN α . Virus yields were also compared among genotypes and it was shown to decrease across all genotypes in response to IFN in a dose dependent manner, with no significant difference among Mx genotypes.

This study demonstrates the antiviral properties of IFNα on IBDV in CEFs. The reduced virus yield in cell cultures of all Mx genotypes indicates that the Asn/Ser dimorphism at position 631 is not a critical determinant of IFN-induced anti-IBDV activity. Clearly, one or more ISGs control IBDV infection in chicken CEF cells. The IFN-induced antiviral state may potentially be mediated by both Mx Asn631 and Ser631 alleles possessing antiviral activity against IBDV, or by one or more other ISG compensating for the lack of Mx Ser631 activity against IBDV.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Akira S, Uematsu S and Takeuchi O (2006) Pathogen recognition and innate immunity. Cell 124:783-801
- Alexopoulou L, Holt AC, Medzhitov R and Flavell RA (2001) Recognition of doublestranded RNA and activation of NF-kappaB by Toll-like receptor 3. Nature 413:732-738
- Allen WH, Faragher JT and Culle GA (1972) Immunosuppression caused by the infectious viral agent in chicken immunized against Newcastle Disease. Vet Rec 90: 511-512
- Arnheiter H, Skuntz M, Noteborn M, Chang S and Meier E (1990) Transgenic mice with intracellular immunity to influenza virus. Cell 62:51-61
- Azad AA, Jagadish MN, Brown MA and Hudson PJ (1987) Deletion mapping and expression in *Escherichia Coli* of the large genomic segment of a birnavirus. Virology 161:145-152
- Bacon LD (1987) Influence of the MHC on disease resistance and productivity. Poult Sci 66:802-811
- Backstrom E, Kristensson K and Ljunggren HG (2004) Activation of natural killer cells: underlying molecular mechanisms revealed. Scand J Immunol 60:14-22

- Bayliss CD, Spies U, Shaw K, Peters RW, Papageorgiou A, Müller H and Boursnell ME (1990) A comparison of the sequences of segment A of four infectious bursal disease virus strains and identification of a variable region in VP2. J Gen Virol 71:1303-1312
- Becht H (1980) Infectious bursal disease virus. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 90:107-121
- Benech P, Mory Y, Revel M and Cheath J (1985) Structure of two forms of the interferon-induced (2',5') oligo (A) synthetase of human cells based on cDNA and gene sequences. EMBO J 4:2249-2256
- Bernasconi D, Schultz U and Staeheli P (1995) The interferon-induced Mx protein of chickens lacks antiviral activity. J Interferon Res 15:47-53
- Bjorkman PJ and Parham P (1990) Structure, function, and diversity of class I major histocompatibility complex molecules. Annu Rev Biochem 59:253-288
- Borrego F, Kabat J, Kim DK, Lieto L, Maasho K, Pena J, Solana R and Cologan JE (2001) Structure and function of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I specific receptors expressed on human natural killer (NK) cells. Mol Immunol 38:637-660
- Böttcher B, Kiselev NA, Stel'Mashchuk VY, Perevozchikova NA, Borisov AV and Crowther RA (1997) Three-dimensional structure of infectious bursal disease virus determined by electron cryomicroscopy. J Virol 71:325-330
- Bowie A and O'Neill LA (2000) The interleukin-1 receptor/Toll-like receptor superfamily: signal generators for pro-inflammatory interleukins and microbial products. J Leukoc Biol 67:508-514

- Boyd Y, Goodchild M, Morroll S and Bumstead N (2001) Mapping of the chicken and mouse genes for toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) to an evolutionary conserved chromosomal segment. Immunogenetics 52:294-298
- Briles WE and Briles RW (1982) Identification of haplotypes of the chicken major histocompatibility complex (B). Immunogenetics 15:449-459
- Briles WE, Briles RW, Taffs RE and Stone HA (1983) Resistance to a malignant lymphoma in chickens is mapped to subregion of major histocompatibility (B) complex. Science 219:977-979
- Briles WE, McGibbon WH and Irwin MR (1950) On multiple alleles affecting cellular antigens in the chicken. Genetics 35:633-652
- Briles WE, Goto RM, Auffray C and Miller MM (1993) A polymorphic system related to but genetically independent of the chicken major histocompatibility complex (B). Immunogenetics 15:449-459
- Brown DW, Collins WM and Briles WE (1984) Specificity of B genotype response to tumors induced by each of three subgroups of RSV. Immunogenetics 19:141-147

Bumstead N (1998) Genetic resistance to avian viruses. Rev Sci Tech 17:249-255

- Bumstead N, Reece RL and Cook JK (1993) Genetic differences in susceptibility of chicken lines to infection with infectious bursal disease virus. Poult Sci 72:403-410
- Burke PA, Hirschfeld S, Shirayoshi Y, Kasik JW, Hamada K, Appella E and Ozato K (1989) Developmental and tissue-specific expression of nuclear proteins that bind the regulatory element of the major histocompatibility complex class I gene. J Exp Med 169: 1309-1321

- Burkhardt E and Müller H (1987) Susceptibility of chicken blood lymphoblasts and monocytes to IBDV. Arch Virol 94:297-303
- Byron CA (1997) Activation and function of natural killer cell responses during viral infections Curr Opin Immunol 9:24-34
- Cereb N, Lee S, Maye P, Kong Y, Yang SY (1994) Nonrandom allelic variation in the regulatory complex of HLA class I genes. Hum Immunol 41: 46-51
- Cereb N and Yang SY (1994) The regulatory complex of HLA class I promoters exhibits locus-specific conservation with limited allelic variation. J Immunol 152:3873-3883
- Chai JY and Lillehoj J (1988) Isolation and functional characteristics of chicken intestinal intra-epithelial lymphocytes showing natural killer cell activity against tumor target cells. Immunology 63:111-117
- Chen Y, Lillehoj HS, Hsu C, Carpenter SL and Lamont SJ (1997) Functional characterization of a chicken major histocompatibility complex class II gene promoter. Immunogenetics 45: 242-248
- Chiang HI, Zhou H, Raudsepp T, Jesudhasan PR and Zhu JJ (2007) Chicken CD69 and CD94/NKG2-like genes in a chromosomal region syntenic to mammalian natural killer gene complex. Immunogenetics 59:603-611
- Clemens MJ and Elia A (1997) The double stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase PKR: structure and function. J Interferon Cytokine Res 17:503-524
- Cohen GB, Gandhi RT, Davis DM, Mandelboim O, Chen BK, Strominger JL and Baltimore D (1999) The selective downregulation of class I major

histocompatibility complex proteins by HIV-1 protects HIV-infected cells from NK cells. Immunity 10:661-671

- Collins WM, Briles WE, Zsigray RM, Dunlop WR, Corbett AC, Clark K, Marks JL and McGrail TP (1977) The B locus (MHC) in the chicken: association with the fate of RSV induced tumors. Immunogenetics 5:333-343
- Colomma M, Trinchieri G and Liu YJ (2004) Plasmacytoid dendritic cells in immunity. Nat Immunol 5:1219-1226
- Cosgrove AJ (1962) An apparently new disease of chickens avian nephrosis. Avian Dis 6:385-389
- Cutting JA, Watanabe DH, Strebel FR and McBride RA (1981) Complementing MHCand non-MHC-linked genes and resisitance to avian sarcoma virus-induced tumours in inbred lines of chickens. J Immunogenet 8:215-223
- Daar A, Fuggle S, Fabre J, Ting A and Morris P (1984) The detailed distribution of HLA-A, B,C antigens in normal human organs. Transplantation 38:287-292
- Dalgaard TS, Hojsgaard S, Skjodt K and Juul-Madsen HR (2003) Differences in chicken major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class Ia gene expression between Marek's disease resistant and susceptible MHC haplotypes. Scand J Immunol 57:135-143
- Davis MD (2002) Assembly of the immunological synapse for T cells and NK cells. Trends Immunol 23:356-363
- Dennis G, Kubagawa H and Cooper MD (2000) Paired Ig-like receptor homologues in birds and mammals share a common ancestor with mammalian Fc receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci 97:13245-13250

- Digby MR and Lowenthal JW (1995) Cloning and expression of the chicken interferongamma gene. J Interferon Cytokine Res 15:939-945
- Dobos P (1995) The molecular biology of infectious pancreatic necrosis virus (IPNV). Ann Rev Fish Dis 5:25-54
- Dobos P, Hill BJ, Hallett T, Kells DT, Becht H and Tenigues D (1979) Biophysical and biochemical characterization of five animal viruses with bisegmented doublestranded RNA genomes. J Virol 32: 593-605
- Dunne A and O'Neill LA (2003) The interleukin-1 receptor/Toll-like receptor superfamily: signal transduction during inflammation and host defense. Sci STKE re3
- Ehrlich R, Lifshitz R, Pescovitz M, Rudikoff S, Singer D (1987) Tissue specific expression and structure of a divergent member of a class I MHC gene family. J Immunol 139:593-602
- Engelhardt OG, Sirma H, Pandolfi PP and Haller O (2004) Mx1 GTPase accumulates in distinct nuclear domains and inhibits influenza A virus in cells that lack promyelocytic leukaemia protein nuclear bodies. J Gen Virol 85:2315-2326
- Ewald SJ and Livant EJ (2004) Distinctive polymorphism of chicken B-F1 (major histocompatibility complex class I) molecules. Poul Sci 83:600-605
- Falvo JV, Parekh BS, Lin CH, Fraenkel E and Maniatis T (2000) Assembly of a functional beta interferon enhancesosome is dependent on ATF-2-c-jun heterodimer orientation. Mol Cell Biol 20:4814-4825
- Fernandez S, Wassmuth R, Knerr I, Frank C and Haas JP (2003) Relative quantification of HLA-DRA1 and DQA1 expression by real-time reverse transcriptasepolymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). Eur J Immunogen 30:141-148
- Fitzgerald, KA, Palsson-McDermott EM, Bowie AG, Jefferies CA, Mansell AS, Brady
 G, Brint E, Dunne A, Gray P, Harte MT, McMurray D, Smith DE, Sims JE, Bird
 TA and O'Neill LA (2001) Mal (MyD88-adapter-like) is required for Toll-like
 receptor-4 signal transduction. Nature 413:78-83
- Fitzgerald KA, McWhirter SM, Faia KL, Rowe DC, Latz E, Golenbock DT, Coyle AJ, Liao SM and Maniatis T (2003) IKKepsilon and TBK1 are essential components of the IRF3 signaling pathway. Nat Immunol 4:491-496
- Fremont DH, Hendrickson WA, Marrack P and Kappler J (1996) Structures of an MHC class II molecule with covalently bound single peptides. Science 272:1001-1004
- French AR and Yokoyama WM (2003) Natural killer cells and viral infections. Curr Opin Immunol 15:45-51
- Frese M, Kochs G, Feldmann H, Herktorn C and Haller O (1996) Inhibition of bunyaviruses, phleboviruses and hantaviruses by human MxA protein. J Virol 70:915-923
- Fukui A, Inoue N, Matsumoto M, Nomura M, Yamada K, Matsuda Y, Toyoshima K and Seya T (2001) Molecular cloning and functional characterization of chicken tolllike receptors. A single chicken toll covers multiple molecular patterns. J Biol Chem 276:47143-47149

- Fulton JE, Thacker EL, Bacon LD and Hunt HD (1995) Functional analysis of avian class I (BFIV) glycoproteins by epitope tagging and mutagenesis in vitro. Eur J Immunol 25:2069-2076
- Hovanessian AG and Galabru J (1987) The double-stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase is also activated by heparin. Eur J Biochem. 167:467-473
- Garcia-Camacho L, Schat KA, Brooks R Jr and Bounous DI (2003) Early cell-mediated immune responses to Marek's disease virus in two chicken lines with defined major histocompatibility complex antigens. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 95:145-153
- Germain RN and Margulies D (1993) The biochemistry and cell biology of antigen processing and presentation. Annu Rev Immunol 11:403-450
- Ghosh SK, Kusari J, Bandyopadhyay SK, Samant H, Kumar R and Sen GC (1991)
 Cloning, sequencing and expression of two murine 2'-5'-oligoadenylate
 synthetases. Structure and function relationships. J Biol Chem 266:15293-15299
- Göbel TWF, Chen CLH, Shrimpf J, Gross CE, Bernot A, Bucy RP, Auffray C and Cooper MD (1994) Characterisation of avian natural killer cells and their intracellular CD3 protein complex. Eur J Immunol 24:1685-1691
- Göbel TWF, Kaspers B and Stangassinger M (2001) NK and T cells constitute two major functionally distinct intestinal epithelial lymphocyte subsets in the chicken. Int Immunol 13:757-762
- Gobin SJP, Keijsers V, van Zutphen M, van den Elsen PJ (1998) The role of Enhancer A in the locus-specific transactivation of classical and nonclassical HLA class I genes by nuclear factor κB. J Immunol 161: 2276-2283

- Gordien E, Rosemorduc O, Peltekian C, Garreau F, Brechot C and Kremsdorf D (2001) Inhibition of hepatitis B virus replication by the interferon-inducible MxA protein. J Virol 75:2684-2691
- Guethlein LA, Older Aguilar AM, Abi-Rached L and Parham P (2007) Evolution of killer cell Ig-like receptor (KIR) genes: definition of an orangutan KIR haplotype reveals expansion of lineage III KIR associated with the emergence of MHC-C. J Immunol 179:491-504
- Guillemot F, Billault A, Pourquie O, Behar G, Chauss AM, Zoorob R, Kreibich G and Auffray C (1988) A molecular map of the chicken major histocompatibility complex: the class IIB genes are closely linked to the class I genes and nucleolar organizer. EMBO 7:2775-2785
- Grandvaux N, tenOever BR, Servant MJ and Hiscott J (2002) The interferon antiviral response: from viral invasion to evasion. Curr Opin Infect Dis 15:259-267
- Grey HM. Kubo RT, Colon SM, Poulik MD, Cresswell P, Springer T, Turner M and Strominger JL (1973) The small subunit of HL-A antigens is beta 2microglobulin. J Exp Med 138:1608-1612
- Hala K, Boyd R and Wick G (1981a) Chicken major histocompatibility complex and disease. Scand J Immunol 14: 607-616
- Hala K, Plachý J and Schulmannova J (1981b) Role of the B-G region antigen in the humoral response to the B-F region antigen of chicken MHC. Immunogenetics 14:393-401
- Haller O and Kochs G (2002) Interferon-induced Mx proteins: Dynamin-like GTPases with antiviral activity. Traffic 3:710-717

- Hamano E, Hijikata M, Itoyama S, Quy T, Phy NC, Long HT, Ha LD, Ban,VV,
 Matsushita HY, Yanai H, Kirikae F, Kirikae T, Kuratsuji T, Sasazuki T and
 Keicho N (2005) Polymorphisms of interferon-induced genes OAS-1 and MxA
 associated with SARS in the Vietnamese population. Biochem Biophys Res
 Commun 329:1234-1239
- Handy DE, Burke PA, Ozato K and Coligan JE (1989) Site-specific mutagenesis of the class I regulatory element of the Q10 gene allows expression in non-liver tissues.J Immunol 142:1015-1021
- Hassan MK, Afify MA and Aly MM (2004) Genetic resistance of Egyptian chickens to infectious bursal disease and Newcaste disease. Trop Anim Health Prod 36:1-9
- He J, Feng D, de Vlas SJ, Wang H, Fontanet A, Zhang P, Plancoulaine S, Tang F, Zhan L, Yang H, Wang T, Richardus JH, Habbema JD and Cao W (2006) Association of SARS susceptibility with single nucleic acid polymorphisms of OAS1 and MxA genes: a case-control study. BMC Infect Dis 6:106
- Heemels MT and Ploegh H (1995) Generation, translocation, and presentation of MHC class I-restricted peptides. Annu Rev Biochem 64:463-491
- Heil F, Hemmi H, Hochrein H, Ampenberger F, Kirschning C, Akira S, Lipford G,Wagner H and Bauer S (2004) Species-specific recognition of single-strandedRNA via Toll-like receptor 7 and 8. Science 303:1526-1529
- Hemmi H, Takeuchi O, Kawai T, Kaisho T, Sato S, Sanjo H, Matsumoto M, Hoshino K, Wagner H, Takeda K and Akira S (2000) A Toll like receptor recognizes bacterial DNA. Nature 408:740-745

- Hemmi K, Kaisho T, Takeda K and Akira S (2003) The roles of Toll-like receptor 9, MyD88 and DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit in the effects of two distinct CpG DNAs on dendritic cell subsets. J Immunol 170:3059-3064
- Higgs R, Cormican P, Cahalane S, Allan B, Lloyd AT, Meade K, James T, Lynn DJ,
 Babiuk LA and O'Farrelly C (2006) Induction of a novel chicken Toll-like
 receptor following *Salmonella enterica* serovar Tymphimurium infection. Infect
 Immun 74:1692-1698
- Hochrein H, Schlatter B, O'Keeffe M, Wagner C, Schmitz F, Schiemann M, Bauer S,
 Suter M and Wagner H (2004) Herpes simplex virus type-1 induces IFN-alpha
 production via Toll-like receptor 9-dependent and -independent pathways. Proc
 Natl Acad Sci 101:11416-21
- Hofmann A, Plachy J, Hunt L, Kaufman J and Hala K (2003) v-src oncogene-specific carboxy-terminal peptide is immunoprotective against Rous sarcoma growth in chickens with MHC class I allele B-F12. Vaccine 21:4694-4699
- Honda K, Yanai H, Takaoka A and Taniguchi T (2005) Regulation of the type I IFN induction: a current view. Int Immunol 17:1367-1378
- Horisberger MA, Staeheli P and Haller O (1983) Inferferon induces a unique protein in mouse cells bearing a gene for resistance to influenza virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci 80:1910-1914
- Horng T, Barton GM and Medzhitov R (2001) TIRAP: an adapter molecule in the Toll signaling pathway. Nat Immunol 2:834-841
- Hornung V, Schlender J, Guenthner-Biller M, Rothenfusser S, Endres S, Conzelmann KK and Hartmann G (2004) Replication dependent potent IFN-α induction in

human plasmacytoid dendritic cells by a single-stranded RNA virus. J Immunol 173:5935-5943

- Howcroft DK and Singer DS (2003) Expression of nonclassical MHC class Ib genes: comparison of regulatory elements. Immunol Res 27:1-29
- Huang J, Degraves FJ, Gao D, Feng P, Schlapp T and Kaltenboeck B (2001)Quantitative detection of Chlamydia spp by fluorescent PCR in the light cycler.Biotechniques 30:150-157
- Hudson PJ, McKern NM, Power BE and Azad AA (1986) Genomic structure of the large RNA segment of infectious bursal disease virus. Nucleic Acids Res 14:5001-5012
- Hunt HD and Fulton JE (1998) Analysis of plymorphisms in the major expressed class I locus (B-FIV) of the chicken. Immunogenetics 47:456-567
- Iqbal M, Philbin VJ, Withanage GSK, Wigley P, Beal RK, Goodchild MJ, Barrow P,
 McConnell I, Maskell DJ, Young J, Bumstead N, Boyd Y and Smith AL (2005)
 Identification and functional characterization of chicken Toll-like receptor 5
 reveals a fundamental role in the biology of infection with *Salmonella enterica*Serovar Tymphimurium. Infect Immun 73:2344-2350
- Jackwood DJ and Saif YM (1987) Antigenic diversity of infectious bursal disease viruses. Avian Dis 31:766-770
- Janeway CA Jr and Medzhitov R (2002) Innate immune recognition. Annu Rev Immunol 20:197-216

- Janitz M, Mitchison A, Reiners-Schramm L and Lauster R (1997) Polymorphic MHC class II promoters exhibit distinct expression pattern in various antigen-presenting cell lines. Tissue Antigens 49:99-106
- Johnson DR (2003) Locus-specific constitutive and cytokine-induced HLA class I gene expression. J Immunol 170:1894-1902
- Johnson DR and Pober JS (1994) HLA class I heavy-chain gene promoter elements mediating synergy between tumor necrosis factor and interferons. Mol Cell Biol 14:1322-1332
- Karpala AJ, Lowenthal JW and Bean AG (2007) Activation of the TLR3 pathway regulates IFNβ production in chickens. Dev Comp Immunol. doi:10.1016/j.dci.2007.08.004
- Kärre K (2002) MHC class I molecules and the missing self. Scand J Immunol 55: 221-228
- Kato H, Sato S, Yoneyama M, Yamamoto M, Uematsu S, Matsui K, Tsujimura T,
 Takeda K, Fujita T, Takeuchi O and Akira S (2005) Cell type-specific
 involvement of RIG-1 in antiviral response. Immunity 23:19-28
- Kaufer I and Weiss E (1980) Significance of bursa of Fabricius as target organ in infectious bursal disease of chickens. Infect Immun 27:364-7
- Kaufman J (2000) The simple chicken major histocompatibility complex: life and death in the face of pathogens and vaccines. Phil Trans R Soc Lond B 355: 1077-1084
- Kaufman J, Anderson R, Avila D, Engberg J, Lambris J, Salmonsen J, Welinder K and Skjødt K (1992) Different features of the MHC class I heterodimer have evolved

at different rates. Chicken B-F and beta 2-microglobulin sequences reveal invariant surface residues. J Immunol 148:1532-1546

- Kaufman J, Jacob J, Shaw I, Walker B, Milne S, Beck S and Salomonsen J (1999a) Gene organisation determines evolution of function in the chicken MHC. Immunol Rev 167:101-117
- Kaufman J, Milne S, Göbel TW, Walker BA, Jacob JP, Auffray C, Zoorob R and Beck S (1999b) The chicken B locus is a minimal essential major histocompatibility complex. Nature 401:923-925
- Kaufman J and Salomonsen J (1997) The "minimal essential MHC" revisited: both peptide-binding and cell surface expression level of MHC molecules are polymorphisms selected by pathogens in chickens. Hereditas 127:67-73
- Kaufman J, Völk H and Wallny HJ (1995) A "minimal essential MHC" and an "unrecognized MHC": two extremes in selection for polymorphism. Immunol Rev 143:63-88
- Kawai T and Akira S (2006) Innate immune recognition of viral infection. Nature Immunol 7:131-137
- Kawai T, Takeuchi O, Fujita T, Inoue J, Mühlradt PF, Sato S, Hoshino K and Akira S (2001) Lipopolysaccharide stimulates the MyD88-independent pathway and results in the activation of IFN-regulatory factor 3 and expression of a subset of lipopolysaccharide inducible genes. J Immunol 167:5887-5894
- Kelley J, Walter L and Trowsdale J (2005) Comparative genomics of major histocompatibility complexes. Immunogenetics 56:683-695

- Khakoo SI, Thio CL, Martin MP, Brooks CR, Gao X, Astemborski J, Cheng J, Goedert JJ, Vlahov D, Hilgartner M, Cox S, Little AM, Alexander GJ, Cramp ME, O'Brien SJ, Rosenberg WM, Thomas DL and Carrington M (2004) HLA and NK cell inhibitory receptor genes in resolving hepatitis C virus infection. Science 305:872-874
- Kibenge FSB, Dhillon AS and Russell RG (1988) Biochemistry and immunology of infectious bursal disease virus. J Gen Virol 69:1757-1775
- Kibenge FSB, Qian B, Cleghorn JR and Martin CK (1997) Infectious bursal disease virus polyprotein does not involve cellular proteases. Arch Virol 142:2401-2419
- Kim IJ, Gagic M and Sharma JM (1999) Recovery of antibody producing ability and lymphocyte repopulation of bursal follicles in chickens exposed to infectious bursal disease virus. Avian Dis 43:401-413
- Kim IJ, You SK, Kim H, Yeh HY and Sharma JM (2000) Characteristics of bursal T lymphocytes induced by infectious bursal disease virus. J Virol 74:8884-8892

Knapp LA (2005) The ABCs of MHC. Evol Anthropol 14:28-37

- Knapp S, Yee LJ, Frodsham AJ, Hennig BJ, Hellier S, Zhang L, Wright M, Chiaramonte M, Graves M, Thomas HC, Hill AV and Thursz MR (2003) Polymorphisms in interferon-induced genes and the outcome of hepatitis C virus infection: roles of MxA, OAS-1 and PKR. Genes Immun 4:411-419
- Ko JH, Asano A, Kon Y, Watanabe T and Agui T (2004a) Characterization of the chicken PKR: polymorphism of the gene and antiviral activity against vesicular stomatitis virus. Jpn J Vet Res 51: 123-133

- Ko JH, Jin HK, Asano A, Takada A, Ninomiya A, Kida H, Hokiyama H, Ohara M,
 Tsuzuki M, Nishibori M, Mizutani M and Watanabe T (2002) Polymorphisms
 and differential antiviral activity of the chicken Mx gene. Genome Res 12:595-601
- Ko JH, Takada A, Mitsuhashi T, Agui T and Watanabe T (2004b) Native antiviral specificity of chicken Mx proteins depends on amino acid variation at position 631. Anim Genet 35:119-122
- Kroemer G, Zoorob R and Auffray C (1990) Structure and expression of a chicken MHC class I gene. Immunogenetics 31:405-409
- Krug A, French AR, Barchet W, Fischer JA, Dzionek A, Pingel JT, Orihuela MM, Akira
 S, Yokoyama WM and Colonna M (2004a) TLR9-dependent recognition of
 MCMV by IPC and DC generates coordinated cytokine responses that activate
 antiviral NK cell function. Immunity 27:107-119
- Krug A, Luker GD, Barchet W, Leib DA, Akira S and Colonna M (2004b) Herpes simplex virus type 1 activates murine natural interferon-producing cells through Toll-like receptor 9. Blood 103:1433-1437
- Krug A, Rothenfusser S, Hornung V, Jahrsdorfer B, Blackwell S, Ballas ZK, Endres S, Kreig AM and Hartmann G (2001) Identification of CpG oligonucleotide sequences with high induction of IFN-alpha/beta in plasmacytoid dendritic cells. Eur J Immunol 31:2154-2163
- Krug RM, Shaw M, Broni B, Shapiro G and Haller O (1985) Inhibition of influenza viral mRNA synthesis in cells expressing the interferon-induced Mx gene product. J Virol 56:201-206

- Kunz B and Held W (2001) Positive and Negative Roles of the Trans-acting T CellFactor-1 for the Acquisition of Distinct Ly-49 MHC Class I Receptors by NKCells. J Immunol 166: 6181-6187
- Lanier LL (1997) Natural killer cell receptors and MHC class I interactions. Curr Opin Immunol 9:126-131

Lanier LL (1998) Natural killer cell receptors. Annu Rev Immunol 16: 359-393

Lanier LL (2005) NK cell recognition. Annu Rev Immunol 23:225-274

- Larsen R, Rokenes TP and Robertsen B (2004) Inhibition of infectious pancreatic necrosis virus replication by Atlantic salmon Mx1 protein. J Virol 78: 7938-7944
- Le Boutellier P (1994) HLA class I chromosomal region, genes, and products: facts and questions. Crit Rev Immunol 14:89-129
- Lejal N. DeCosta B, Huet JC and Delmas B (2000) Role of Ser-652 and Lys 692 in the protease activity of infectious bursal disease virus VP4 and identification of its substrate cleaving site. J Gen Virol 81:983-992
- Leveque G, Forgetta V, Morroll S, Smith Al, Bumstead N, Barrow P, Loredo-Osti JC, Morgan K and Malo D (2003) Allelic variation in TLR4 is linked to susceptibility to *Salmonella enterica* serovar Tymphimurium infection in chickens. Infect Immun 71:1116-1124
- Li L, Johnson LW, Livant EJ and Ewald SJ (1999) The MHC of a broiler chicken line: serology, B-G genotypes, and B-F/B-LB sequences. Immunogenetics 49:215-224
- Li YP, Handberg KJ, Juul-Madsen HR, Zhang MF and Jørgensen PH (2007) Transcriptional profiles of chicken embryo cell cultures following infection with infectious bursal disease virus. Arch Virol 152:463-78

- Lippolis JD, White FM, Marto JA, Luckey CJ, Bullock TN, Shabanowitz J, Hunt DF and Engelhard VH (2002) Analysis of MHC class II antigen processing by quantitation of peptides that constitute nested sets. J Immunol 169:5089-5097
- Littaua RA, Oldstone MB, Takeda A, Debouck C, Wong JT, Tuazon CU, Moss B, Kievitis F and Ennis FA. (1991) An HLA-C restricted CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocyte clone recognizes a highly conserved epitope on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gag. J Virol 65:4051-4056
- Livant EJ, Brigati JR and Ewald SJ (2004) Diversity and locus specificity of chicken MHC B class I sequences. Anim Genet 35:18-27
- Livant EJ, Zheng D, Johnson LW, Shi W and Ewald SJ (2001) Three new MHC haplotypes in broiler breeder chickens. Anim Genet 32:123-131
- Ljunggren HG and Kärre K (1990) In search of the 'missing self': MHC molecules and NK cell recognition. Immunol Today 11:237-244
- Lombardo E, Maraver A, Caston JR, Rivera J, Fernandez-Arias J, Serrano A, Carrascosa JL and Rodrigues JF (1999) VP1, the putative RNA-dependent RNA polymerase of infectious bursal disease virus, forms complexes with the capsid protein VP3, leading to efficient encapsulation into virus-like particles. J Virol 73:6973-6983
- Lombardo E, Maraver A, Espinosa I, Fernandez-Arias A and Rodriguez JF (2000) VP5, the nonstructural polypeptide of infectious bursal disease virus, accumulates within the host plasma membrane and induces cell lysis. Virology 277:345-357
- Lopez CB, Moltedo B, Alexopoulou L, Bonifaz L, Flavell RA and Moran TM (2004). TLR-independent induction of dendritic cell maturation and adaptive immunity by negative-strand RNA viruses. J Immunol 173:6882-6889

Lukert PD and Saif YM (2003) Infectious Bursal Disease Virus. In: Diseases of Poultry,

11th ed. YM Saif, ed. Iowa State Press, Ames, IA. pp 161-180

- MacCubbin DL and Schierman LW (1986) MHC-restricted cytotoxic response of chicken T cells: expression, augmentation and clonal characterization. J Immunol 136:12-16
- Magor KE, Taylor EJ, Shen SY, Martinez-Naves E, Valiante NM, Wells RS, Gumperz JE, Adams EJ, Little AM, Williams F, Middleton D, Gao X, McCluskey J, Parham P and Lienert-Weidenbach K (1997) Natural inactivation of a common HLA allele (A*2402) has occurred on at least three separate occasions. J Immunol 158:5242-5250
- Maniatis T, Falvo JV, Kim TH, Kim TK, Lin CH, Parekh BS and Wathelet MG (1998) Structure and function of the interferon-beta enhancesome. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 63:609-620
- Mansky P, Brown WM, Park JH, Choi JW and Yang SY (1994) The second kappa B element, kappa B2, of the HLA-A class I regulatory complex is an essential part of the promoter. J Immunol 153:5082-5090
- Marie I and Hovanessian AG (1992) The 69-kDa 2-5A synthetase is composed of two homologous and adjacent functional domains. J Biol Chem 267:9933-9939
- Markowski-Grimsrud CJ and Schat KA (2002) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses to Marek's disease herpesvirus-encoded glycoproteins. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 90:133-144

Marrack P and Kappler J (1987) The T Cell Receptor. Science 238:1073-1079

- Marshall M, Zach A, Hechtfischer A, Foerst G, Meier-Ewert H and Haller O (2000) Inhibition of influenza C viruses by human MxA protein. Virus Res 67:179-188
- Martin MP, Pascal V, Yeager M, Phair J, Kirk GD, Hoots K, O'Brien SJ, Anderson SK and Carrington M (2007) A mutation in KIR3DS1 that results in truncation and lack of surface expression. Immunogenetics [Epub ahead of print]
- Mashimo T, Lucas M, Simon-Chazottes D, Frenkiel MP, Montagutelli X, Ceccaldi PE, Deubel V, Guenet JL and Despres P (2002) A nonsense mutation in the gene encoding 2'-5'-oligoadenylate synthetase/L1 isoform is associated with West Nile virus susceptibility in laboratory mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci 99:11311-11316
- Matsumoto M, Funami K, Tanabe M, Oshiumi H, Shingai M, Seto Y, Yamamoto A and Seya T (2003) Subcellular localization of Toll-like receptor 3 in human dendritic cells. J Immunol 171:3154-3162
- McCutcheon JA, Gumperz J, Smith KD, Lutz CT and Parham P (1995) Low HLA-C expression at cell surfaces correlates with increased turnover of heavy chain mRNA. J Exp Med 181:2085-2093
- Medzhitov R and Janeway C Jr (1997) Innate Immunity: impact of the adaptive immune response. Curr Opin Immunol 9:4-9
- Medzhitov R and Janeway C Jr (2000) Innate immune recognition: Mechanisms and pathways. Immunol Rev 173:89-97
- Meier E, Kunz G, Haller O and Arnheiter H (1990) Antiviral activity of rat Mx protein against a rhabdovirus. J Virol 64: 6263-6269

- Miller MM, Bacon LD, Hala K, Hunt HD, Ewald SJ, Kaufman J, Zoorob R and BrilesWE. (2004) 2004 nomenclature for the chicken major histocompatibility (B and Y) complex. Immunogenetics 56:261-279
- Miller MM, Goto R, Taylor RL, Zoorob R, Auffray C, Briles RW, Briles WE and Bloom SE (1996) Assignment of the Rfp-Y to the chicken microchromosomes and evidence for high frequency recombination associated with nucleolar organizer region. Proc Natl Acad Sci 93: 3958-3962
- Mitchison NA and Roes J (2002) Patterned variation in murine MHC promoters. Proc Natl Acad Sci 99:10561-10566
- Mo CW, Cao YC and Lim BL (2001) The in vivo and in vitro effects of chicken interferon-α on infectious bursal disease virus and Newcastle disease virus infection. Avian Dis 45:389-399
- Moretta L, Biassoni D, Bottino C, Cantoni C, Pende D, Mingari MC and Moretta A (2002) Human NK cells and their receptors Microb & Infect 4:1539-1544
- Müller R, Käufer I, Reinacher M and Weiss E (1979) Immunofluorescent studies of early virus propagation after oral infection with infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV). Zentralbl Veterinarmed B 26:345-352
- Müller H and Becht H (1982) Biosynthesis of virus-specific proteins in cells infected with infectious bursal disease virus and their significance as structural elements for infectious virus and incomplete particles. J Virol 44:384-392
- Müller H, Islam MR and Raue R (2003) Research on infectious bursal disease--the past, the present and the future. Vet Microbiol 97:153-165

- Müller H and Nitschke R (1987) The two segments of the infectious bursal disease virus genome are circularized by a 90,000-Da protein. Virology 159:174-177
- Müller H, Schnitzler D, Bernstein F, Brecht H, Cornelissen D and Lütticken DH (1992) Infectious bursal disease of poultry: antigenic structure of the virus and control. Vet. Microbiol 33: 175-183
- Mundt E (2007) Human MxA protein confers resistance to double-stranded RNA viruses of two virus families. J Gen Virol 88:1319-1323
- Mundt E, Kollner B and Kretzschmar D (1997) VP5 of infectious bursal disease virus is not essential for viral replication in cell culture. J Virol 71: 5647-5651
- Neisig A, Melief CJM and Neefjies J (1998) Reduced cell surface expression of HLA-C molecules correlates with restricted peptide binding and stable TAP interaction. J Immunol 160:171-179
- Nikolaidis N, Makalowska I, Chalkia D, Makalowski W, Klein J and Nei M (2005) Origin and evolution of the chicken leukocyte receptor complex. Proc Natl Acad Sci 102:4057-4062
- Omar AR and Schat KA (1996) Syngeneic Marek's disease virus (MDV)-specific cellmediated immune responses against immediate early, late, and unique MDV proteins. Virology 222:87-99
- Omar AR, Schat KA, Lee LF and Hunt HD (1998) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte response in chickens immunized with a recombinant fowlpox virus expressing Marek's disease herpesvirus glycoprotein B. Vet Immunol Immunopath 62:73-82
- O'Neill LA, Fitzgerald KA and Bowie AG (2003) The Toll-IL-1 receptor adaptor family grows to five members. Trends Immunol 24:286-290

- Öppling V, Müller H and Becht J (1991) Heterogeneity of the antigenic site responsible for the induction of neutralizing antibodies in infectious bursal disease virus. Arch Virol 119:211-223
- Orr HT, Lopez de Castro JA, Parham P, Ploegh HL and Strominger JL (1979)
 Comparison of amino acid sequences of two human histocompatibility antigens,
 HLA-A2 and HLA-B7: location of putative alloantigenic sites. Proc Natl Acad
 Sci 79: 4395-4399
- Oshiumi H, Matsumoto M, Funami K, Akazawa T and Seya T (2003) TICAM-1, an adaptor molecule that participates in Toll-like receptor 3-mediated interferon β induction. Nat Immunol 4:161-167
- Pando MJ, Gardiner CM, Gleimer M, McQueen KL and Parham P (2003) The protein made from a common allele of KIR3DL1 (3DL1*004) is poorly expressed at cell surfaces due to substitution at positions 86 in Ig domain 0 and 182 in Ig domain 1. J Immunol 171:6640-6649

Parham P (1994) The rise and fall of great class I genes. Semin Immunol 6:373-382

- Parham P, Adams EJ and Arnett KL (1995) The origins of HLA-A,B,C polymorphism. Immunol Rev 143:141-80
- Pathak VK, Schindler D and Hershey JWB (1988) Generation of a mutant form of protein synthesis initiation factor eIF-2 lacking the site of phosphorylation for the IF-2 kinases. Mol Cell Biol 8:993-995
- Pavlovic J, Haller O and Staeheli P (1992) Human and mouse Mx proteins inhibit different steps of the influenza virus multiplication cycle. J Virol 66:2564-2569

- Pavlovic J, Zurcher T, Haller O and Staeheli P (1990) Resistance to influenza virus and vesicular stomatitis virus conferred by expression of human MxA protein. J Virol 64:3370-3375
- Peterson PA, Rask L and Lindblom JB (1974) Highly purified papain-solubilized HL-A antigens contain beta2-microglobulin. Proc Natl Acad Sci 71:35-39
- Philbin VJ, Iqbal M, Boyd Y, Goodchild MJ, Neal RK, Bumstead N, Young J and Smith AL (2005) Identification and characterization of a functional, alternatively spliced Toll-like receptor 7 (TLR7) and genomic disruption of TLR8 in chickens.
 Immunology 114:507-521
- Pink JR, Droege W, Hála K, Miggiano VC and Ziegler A (1977) A three-locus model for the chicken major histocompatibility complex. Immunogenetics 5:203-216
- Plachy J, Pink JR and Hála K (1992) Biology of the chicken MHC (B complex). Crit Rev Immunol 12:47-79
- Plachy J and Vilhelmova M (1984) Syngeneic lines of chickens.VII. The lines derived from the recombinants at the N complex (MHC) of Rous sarcoma regressor and progressor inbred lines of chickens. Folia Biol (Praha) 30:189-201
- Prestridge DS (1991) SIGNAL SCAN: A computer program that scans DNA sequences for eukaryotic transcriptional elements. CABIOS 7:203-206

Ravetch JV and Lanier LL (2000) Immune inhibitory receptors. Science 90:84-89

Rebouillat D and Hovanessian AG (1999) the human 2', 5'-oligoadenylae synthetase family: interferon-induced proteins with unique enzymatic properties. J Interferon Cytokine Res 19:295-308

- Rebouillat D, Hovnanian A, Marie I and Hovanessian AG (1999) The 100-kDa 2',5'oligoadenylate synthetase catalyzing preferentially the synthesis of dimeric pppA2'p5'A molecules is composed of three homologous domains. J Biol Chem 274:1557-1565
- Reed L and Muench H (1938) A simple method for estimating fifty percent endpoints. Am J Hyg 27:493-497
- Robertson B, Bergan V, Rokenes T, Larsen R and Albuquerque A (2003) Atlantic salmon interferon genes: cloning, sequencing analysis, expression and biological activity. J Interferon Cytokine Res 23:601-612
- Rock KL and Goldberg AL. (1999) Degradation of cell proteins and the generation of MHC class I-presented peptides. Annu Rev Immunol 17:739-779
- Rodenberg J, Sharma JM, Belzer SW, Nordgren RM and Naqi S (1994) Flow cytometric analysis of B cell and T cell subpopulations in specific-pathogen-free chickens infected with infectious bursal disease virus. Avian Dis 38:16-21
- Rogers SL, Göbel TW, Viertlboeck BC, Milne S, Beck S and Kaufman J (2005) Characterization of the chicken C-type lectin-like receptors B-NK and B-lec suggests that the NK complex and the MHC share a common ancestral region. J Immunol 174:3475-3483
- Rutherford MN, Kumar A, Nissen A, Chebath J and Williams BRG (1991) The murine 2-5A synthetase locus: three distinct transcripts from two linked genes. Nucleic Acids Res 19:1917-1924
- Samuel CE (1979) Mechanisms of interferon action. Phosphorylation of protein synthesis initiation factor eIF-2 in interferon-treated human cells by a ribosome

associated protein kinase possessing site-specificity similar to hemin-regulated rabbit reticulocyte kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci 76:600-604

Samuel CE (2001) Antiviral actions of interferons. Clin Microbiol Rev 14:778-809

- Samuel CE (2002) Host genetic variability and West Nile virus susceptibility. Proc Natl Acad Sci 99:11555-11557
- Schat KA and Xing Z (2000) Specific and nonspecific immune responses to Marek's disease virus. Dev Comp Immunol 24:201-221
- Scherbik SV, Kluetzman K, Perelygin AA and Brinton MA (2007) Knock-in of the OAS1(r) allele into a flavivirus-induced disease susceptible mouse generates the resistant phenotype. Virology doi:10.1016/j.virol.2007.08.017
- Schierman LW, Watanabe DH and McBride RA (1977) Genetic control of Rous sarcoma regression in chickens: Linkage with the major histocompatibility complex. Immunogenetics 5:325-332
- Schnitzler D, Bernstein F, Muller H and Becht H (1993) The genetic basis for the antigenicity of the VP2 protein of the infectious bursal disease virus. J Gen Virol 75:1563-1571
- Schultz U, Rinderle C, Sekellick MJ, Marcus PI and Staelheli P (1995) Recombinant chicken interferon from *Eschericia coli* and transfected COS cells is biologically active. Eur J Biochem 229:73-76
- Schwarz H, Schneider K, Ohnemus A, Lavric M, Kothlow S, Bauer S, Kaspers B, Staeheli P (2007) Chicken toll-like receptor 3 recognizes its cognate ligand when ectopically expressed in human cells. J Interferon Cytokine Res 27:97-101

- Sekellick MJ, Ferrandino AF, Hopkins DA and Marcus PI (1994) Chicken interferon gene: cloning, expression and analysis. J Interferon Res 1994:71-79
- Sharma JM (1981) Natural killer cell activity in chickens exposed to Marek's disease virus: Inhibition of activity in susceptible chickens and enhancement of activity in resistant and vaccinated chickens. Avian Dis 25:882-893
- Sharma JM and Coulson BD (1979) Presence of natural killer cells in specific-pathogenfree chickens. J Natl Cancer Inst 63:527-531
- Sharma JM, Dohms JE and Metz AL (1989) Comparative pathogenesis of serotype 1 isolates of infectious bursal disease virus and their effect on humoral and cellular immune competence on specific-pathogen-free chickens. Avian Dis 33:112-124
- Sharma JM, Kim IJ, Rautenschlein S and Yeh HY (2000) Infectious bursal disease virus of chickens: pathogenesis and immunosuppression. Dev Comp Immunol 24:223-235
- Sharma JM and Okazaki W (1981) Natural killer cell activity in chickens: target cell analysis an effect of anti-thymocyte serum on effector cells. Infect Immun 31:1078-1085
- Sharma S, tenOever BR, Grandvaux N, Zhou GP, Lin R and Hiscott J (2003) Triggering the interferon antiviral response through an IKK-related pathway. Science 300:1148-1151
- Shaw I, Powell TJ, Marston DA, Baker K, van Hateren A, Riegert P, Wiles MV, Milne S,
 Beck S and Kaufman J (2007) Different evolutionary histories of the two
 classical class I genes BF1 and BF2 illustrate drift and selection within the stable
 MHC haplotypes of chickens. J Immunol 178:5744-5752

- Shi F, Ljunggren HG and Sarvetnick N (2001). Innate immunity and autoimmunity: from self protection to self destruction. Trends Immunol 22: 97-101
- Shiina T, Briles WE, Goto RM, Hosomichi K, Yanagiya K, Shimizu S, Inoko H and Miller MM (2007) Extended gene map reveals tripartite motif, C-type lectin, and Ig superfamily type genes within a subregion of the chicken MHC-B affecting infectious disease. J Immunol 178:7162-7172
- Sick C, Schultz U, Munster U, Meier J, Kaspers B and Staeheli P (1998) Promoter structures and differential response to viral and nonviral inducers of chicken type I interferon genes. J Biol Chem 273:9749-9754
- Sick C, Schultz U and Staeheli P (1996) A family of genes coding for two serologically distinct chicken interferon genes. J Biol Chem 271:7635-7639
- Skjødt K, Koch C, Crone M and Simonsen M (1985) Analysis of chickens for recombination within the MHC (B-complex). Tissue Antigens 25:278-282
- Silverman N and Maniatis T (2001) NF-kappaB signaling pathways in mammalian and insect innate immunity. Genes Dev 15:2321-2342
- Singer DS and Maguire JE (1990) Regulation of the expression of class I MHC genes. Crit Rev Immunol 10:235-257
- Snyder DB, Vakharia VN and Savage PK (1992) Naturally occurring-neutralizing monoclonal antibody escape variant s define the epidemiology of infectious bursal disease virus in the United States. Arch Virol 127:89-101
- Staeheli P, Colonno RJ and Cheng YS (1983) Different mRNAs induced by interferon in cells from inbred mouse strains A/J and A2G. J Virol 47:563-567

- Staeheli P, Grob R, Meier E, Sutcliffe JG and Haller O (1988) Influenza virus-susceptible mice carry Mx genes with a large deletion or a nonsense mutation. Mol Cell Biol 8: 4518-4523
- Staeheli P, Yu YX, Grob R and Haller O (1989) A double stranded RNA-inducible fish gene homologous to the murine influenza virus resistance gene Mx. Mol Cell Biol 9:3117-3121
- Steimle V, Siegrist CA, Mottet A, Lisowska-Grospierre B and Mach B (1994) Regulation of MHC class II expression by interferon-γ mediated by the transactivator gene CIITA. Science 265:106-109
- Sundbäck J, Achour A, Michaëlsson J, Lindström H and Kärre K (2002) NK cell inhibitory receptor Ly-49C residues involved in MHC class I binding. J Immunol 168:793-800
- Svoboda J, Plachý J, Hejnar J, Karakoz I, Guntaka R and Geryk J (1992) Tumor induction by LTR, v-src, LTR DNA in four B (MHC) congenic lines of chickens. Immunogenetics 35:309-315
- Takaoka A and Taniguchi T (2003) New aspects of IFN- α/β signaling in immunity, oncogenesis and bone metabolism. Cancer Sci 94:405-411
- Tatsumi R, Hamada K, Sekiya S, Wakamatsu M, Namikawa T, Mizutani M and Sokawa Y (2000) 2',5'-oligoadenylae synthetase gene in chicken: gene structure, distribution of alleles and their expression. Biochim Biophys Acta 1494:263-268
- Teh HS, Kisielow P, Scott B, Kishi H and Uematsu Y (1988) Thymic major histocompatibility complex antigens and the alpha beta T-cell receptor determine the CD4/CD8 phenotype of T cells. Nature 335:229-235

- Thacker EL, Fulton JE and Hunt HD (1995) In vitro analysis of a primary, major histocompatibility complex (MHC)-restricted, cytotoxic T-lymphocyte response to avian leukosis virus (ALV), using target cells expressing MHC class I cDNA inserted into a recombinant ALV vector. J Virol 69:6439-6444
- Thimme R, Frese M, Kochs G and Haller O (1995) Mx1 but not MxA confers resistance against tick-borne Dhori virus in mice. Virology 211:296-301
- Trowsdale J and Parham P (2004) Defense strategies and immunity-related genes. Eur J Immunol 34:7-17
- Vakharia VN, He J, Ahamed B and Snyder DB (1994) Molecular basis of antigenic variation in IBDV Virus Res 31:265-273
- Vales-Gomez M, Reyburn HT, Erskine RA and Strominger J (1998) Differential binding to HLA-C of p50-activating and p58-inhibitory natural killer cell receptors.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci 95:14326-14331
- van den Berg TP, Eterradossi N, Toquin D and Meulemans G (2000) Infectious bursal disease (Gumboro disease). Rev Sci Tech 19:509-543
- van den Bussche CJ, Dakshanamurthy S, Posch PE and Hurley CK (2006) A single polymorphism disrupts the killer Ig-like receptor 2DL2/2DL3 D1 domain. J Immunol 177:5347-5357
- van den Elsen PJ, Holling TM, Kuipers HF and van der Stoep N (2004) Transcriptional regulation of antigen presentation. Curr Opin Immunol 16:67-75
- Verthelyi D, Ishii KJ, Gursel M, Takeshita F and Klinman DM (2001) Human peripheral blood cells differentially recognize and respond to two distinct CpG motifs. J Immunol 166:2372-2377

- Viertlboeck BC, Habermann FA, Schmitt R, Groenen MAM, Du Pasquier L and Göbel TW (2005) The chicken leukocyte receptor complex: a highly diverse multigene family encoding at least six structurally distinct receptor types. J Immunol 175:385-393
- Viertlboeck BC, Schweinsberg, S, Hanczaruk MA, Schmitt R, Du Pasquier L, Herberg FW and Göbel TW (2007) The chicken leukocyte receptor complex encodes a primordial, activating, high-affinity IgY Fc receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104:11718-11723
- Vilches C and Parham P (2002) KIR: Diverse, rapidly evolving receptors of innate and adaptive immunity. Annu Rev Immunol 20:217-251
- Villandangos JA (2001) Presentation of antigens by MHC class II molecules: getting the most out of them. Mol Immunol 38:329-346
- Vincent R, Louis P, Gongora C, Papa I, Clot J and Eliaou J-F (1996) Quantitative analysis of the expression of the HLA-DRB genes at the transcriptional level by competitive polymerase chain reaction. J Immunol 156:603-610
- Vivier E, Nunes JA and Vely F (2004) Natural killer cell signaling pathways. Science 306:1517-1519
- Wallny HJ, Avila D, Hunt LG, Powell TJ, Riegert P, Salomonsen J, Skjødt K, Vainio O,
 Vilbois F, Wiles MV and Kaufman J (2006) Peptide motifs of the single
 dominantly expressed class I molecule explain the striking MHC-determined
 response to Rous sarcoma virus in chickens. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103:14341439

- Wang C, Gao D, Vaglenov A and Kaltenboeck B (2004) One-step real-time duplex reverse transcription PCRs simultaneously quantify analyte and housekeeping gene mRNAs. Biotechniques 36:508-16, 518-519
- Wathelet MG, Lin CH, Parekh BS, Ronco LV, Howley PM and Maniatis T (1998) Virus infection induces the assembly of coordinately activated transcription factors on the IFN-beta enhancer in vivo. Mol Cell 1:507-518
- Weining KC, Schultz U, Münster U, Kaspers B and Staeheli P (1996) Biological properties of recombinant chicken interferon gamma. Eur J Immunol 26:2440-2447
- Weinstock D, Schat KA and Calnek BW (1989) Cytotoxic T lymphocytes in reticuloendotheliosis virus-infected chickens. Eur J Immunol 19:267-272
- West DK and Ball LA (1982) Induction and maintenance of 2',5'-oligoadeylate synthetase in interferon-treated chicken embryo cells. Mol Cell Biol 2:1436-1443
- Wheaton S, Lambourne MD, Sarson AJ, Brisbin JT, Mayameei A and Sharif S (2007)
 Molecular cloning and expression analysis of chicken MyD88 and TRIF genes.
 DNA Seq 18:478-84
- Witter RL and Schat KA (2003) Marek's Disease. In: Diseases of Poultry, 11th ed. YM Saif, ed. Iowa State Press, Ames, IA. pp 407-465
- Williams A, Au Peh C and Elliot T (2002) The cell biology of MHC class I antigen presentation. Tissue Antigens 59:3-17
- Wilson MJ, Torkar M, Haude A, Milne S, Jones T, Sheer D, Beck S and Trowdsale J (2000) Plasticity in the organization and sequences of human KIR/ILT gene families. Proc Natl Acad Sci 97: 4778-4783

- Withers D, Young JR and Davison TF (2005) Infectious bursal disease virus-induced immunosuppression in the chick is associated with the presence of undifferentiated follicles in the recovering bursa. Viral Immunol 18:127-137
- Wong RTY, Hon CC, Zeng F and Leung FCC (2007) Screening of differentially expressed transcripts in infectious bursal disease virus-induced apoptotic chicken embryonic fibroblasts by using cDNA microarrays. J Gen Virol 88:1785-1796
- Xie T, Rowen L, Aguado B, Ahearn ME, Madan A, Qin S, Campbell RD and Hood L
 (2003) Analysis of the gene-dense major histocompatibility complex class III
 region and its comparison to mouse. Genome Res 13:2621-2636
- Yakub I, Lilibridge KM, Moran A, Gonzalez OY, Belmont J, Gibbs RA and Tweardy DJ (2005) Single nucleotide polymorphisms in genes for 2'-5'-oligoandenylated synthetase and RNase L in patients hospitalized with West Nile virus infection. J Infect Dis 192:1741-1748
- Yamamoto A, Iwata A, Koh Y, Kawai S, Murayama S, Hamada K, Maekawa S, Ueda S and Sokawa Y (1998) Two types of chicken 2',5'-oligoadenylate synthetase mRNA derived from alleles at a single locus. Biochem Biophys Acta 1395:181-191
- Yamamoto M, Sato S, Mori K, Hoshino K, Takeuchi O, Takeda K and Akira S (2002) Cutting edge: a novel Toll/IL-1 receptor domain-containing adaptor that preferentially activates the IFN-β promoter in the Toll-like receptor signaling. J Immunol 169:6668-6672

- Yamamoto M, Sato S, Hemmi H, Hoshino K, Kaisho T, Sanjo H, Takeuchi O, Sugiyama M, Okabe M, Takeda K and Akira S (2003) Role of adaptor TRIF in the MyD88independent toll-like receptor signaling pathway. Science 301:640-643
- Yilmaz A, Shen S, Adelson DL, Xavier S and Zhu JJ (2005) Identification and sequence analysis of chicken Toll-like receptors. Immunogenetics 56:743-753

Yokoyama WM and Seaman WE (1993) The Ly-49 and NKR-P1 gene families encoding lectin-like receptors on natural killer cells: the NK gene complex. Annu Rev Immunol 11:613-635

- Yonash N, Bacon LD, Witter RL and Cheng HH (1999) High resolution mapping and identification of new quantitative trait loci (QTL) affecting susceptibility to Marek's disease. Anim Genet 30:126-135
- Yoneyama M, Kikuchi M, Natsukawa T, Shinobu N, Imaizumi T, Miyagishi M, Taira K,
 Akira S and Fujita T (2004) The RNA helicase RIG-1 has an essential function in
 double stranded RNA-induced innate antiviral responses. Nat Immunol 5:730737
- Zemmour J and Parham P (1992) Distinctive polymorphisms at the HLA-C locus: implications for the expression of HLA-C. J Exp Med 176:937-950
- Zhao H, De BP, Das T and Banerjee AK (1996) Inhibition of human parainfluenza virus-3 replication by interferon and human MxA. Virology 220:330-338
- Zhu JJ, Lillehoj HS, Allen PC, Van Tassell CP, Sonstegard TS, Cheng HH, Pollock D, Sadjadi M, Min W and Emara MG (2003). Mapping quantitative trait loci associated with resistance of coccidosis and growth. Poul Sci 82:9-16

Zöller B, Ozato K, Kroemer G, Auffray C and Jungwirth C (1992) Interferon induction of chicken MHC class I gene expression: Phylogenetic conservation of the interferon-responsive element. Virology 191: 141-149